

# ANNUAL REPORT

2020 - 2021



# **CONTENTS**

Board of Management	03
Honorary Officers	03
Committees and Commissions	03
Delegates	04
Staff	04
Life Members	04
AA Life Governors in Tasmania	04
AA Life Members in Tasmania	04
Merit Award Holders	05
Special Award Holders	05
President's Appreciation Award	06
AA Service Award Recipients	06
President's Report	07
Executive Officer's Report	09
Athletics South Report	11
Northern Tasmanian Athletics Report	12
North West Athletic Club Report	14
Tasmanian Athletic League Report	15
Tasmanian Masters Association Report	17
Events Commission Report	19
State Performance Report	22
2021 Easter Marathon Report	23
Target Talent Program	25
Race Walking Tasmania Report	26
Membership Data	29
Records and Results	30
Office Bearers	44
Tasmanian Honour Roll of Women	49
Financial Report	51



# **BOARD OF MANAGEMENT 2020-2021**

PATRON: Her Excellency, Professor the Honourable Kate Warner AM

Governor of Tasmania

VICE PATRONS: Heather Innes, AM

David Lean

PRESIDENT: Alec Eiszele (to 22.08.20)

DIRECTOR/PRESIDENT:Damon Thomas (from 22.08.20)DIRECTOR:Darren Sheen (to 22.08.20)DIRECTOR:Wayne Fletcher OAM

DIRECTOR:

Darryl White (to 22.08.20)

DIRECTOR:

DIRECTOR:

Alison Round (from 21.08.20)

DIRECTOR:

Caleb Gardner (from 22.08.20)

EXECUTIVE OFFICER:

Gabrielle Steele (to 11.08.20)

EXECUTIVE OFFICER:

Glenn Turnor (from 11.08.20)

PUBLIC OFFICER: Wayne Fletcher OAM AUDITORS: Crowe Australasia

# **HONORARY OFFICERS**

HON STATE TEAM GENERAL MANAGER: Yvette Edward

SOCIAL MEDIA CO-ORDINATOR: Dominic Anastasio

PARA ATHS CO-ORDINATOR: Hannah Ibbott

HON RECORDS OFFICERS:Wayne Fletcher, Kev MorseHON STATISTICIANS:Brandon Clark, Kev MorseHON ARCHIVISTS:Wayne Fletcher, Wayne Mason

# **COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONS**

CHAIR OF SELECTORS (TRACK & FIELD): Nathan Morey
CHAIR OF SELECTORS (CROSS COUNTRY): Caleb Gardner
CHAIR OF SELECTORS (ROAD RUNNING): Jarrod Gibson
CHAIR OF SELECTORS (ROAD WALKS): Wayne Fletcher
EVENTS COMMISSIONER: Brian Roe



## **DELEGATES**

TASMANIAN OLYMPIC COUNCIL: Mary Bell OAM
COMMONWEALTH GAMES ASSOCIATION: Brendan Hanigan
ATHLETICS AUSTRALIA: Damon Thomas

## **STAFF**

Executive Officer:Gabrielle SteeleAdministration Co-ordinator:Hannah IbbottAdministration Co-ordinator:Alinta BrowneOffice LeaderRoxanne Casey

Athletics State Performance Advisor: Susan Andrews (to 17.01.21)

Athletics State Performance Advisor: Robert Ballard (from 18.01.21)

# LIFE MEMBERS

Noel Ruddock AM (1962), Patricia Hamilton (1982), Jo Cherry (2000), PW (Wayne) Fletcher OAM (2001), Gary Sayer (2003), Frank Nott (2004), Terry Mahoney (2004), Fay Denholm (2005), Brian Roe OAM (2009), Helen Lee (2012), Wayne Mason OAM (2012), Christopher Wilson (2013), Helen Moir (2016), Sandra Speers (2018)

†Sir Elliott Lewis KCMG (1923), †JA Edwards (1924), †WH (Bill) Clemes (1935), †ML (Sonny) Round (1933), †Richard Darcey (1935), †FA (Fred) Rose (1946), †Norman G Hutton (1947), †ER (Reg) Tinning (1947), †CA (Froggy) Wise (1951), †EW (Bill) Barwick MBE (1968), †Graeme Briggs AM (1969), †Mavis Ebzery OAM (1970), †Doreen Frawley (1970), †Geoff Boon (1976), †Robin Hood AM (1976), †Dorothy Claxton (1977), †Eric Goss (1977), †Myrtle Green (1977), †Pat Mickleborough (1977), †Mavis Goss (1982), †Maxwell Cherry oAM (2001), †Andrew Willis (2015), †Rex Morriss (2016)

# **AA LIFE GOVERNORS IN TASMANIA**

†Mavis M Ebzery oAM (1967), †Norman G Hutton (1968), †Clive D Lee AM (1984), Noel J Ruddock AM (1989), †Graeme T Briggs AM (1990), Brian S Roe OAM (2008)

# **AA LIFE MEMBERS IN TASMANIA**

†Robin Hood AM (1990), PW (Wayne) Fletcher OAM (2006), Christopher Wilson (2006), Helen Lee (2013)



# MERIT AWARD HOLDERS

SOUTH: Murray Bird, †June Bowring, †Max Cherry OAM, †Lorne Copping, †Peter Eustace, Wayne Fletcher OAM, †Phyllis Gaffney, Roger Gillow, †Bill Halley, †Robin Hood AM, †Robert Holley-Hamilton, †Neil Littlejohn, Alan McCreary, Ian Manning, †Colin Mickleborough BEM, Neil Mickleborough, †Rex Morriss, †Michael O'Loughlin, †Harold Rennie, Clive Roper, †Jack Smallhorn, †Ted West, †Chris Williams, †Barrie Wise, †Phyllis Wise, (1978), †John Caulfield (1979), †Leslie Spears (1980), †Graeme Cruise (1981), †Don Hickman (1982), Kent Rayner, †Anthony Risby (1983), Allan Bennett (1984), Bill Essex (1985), †Gavan Wood (1986), †Pat Hood (1987), †Gordon Weigand (1988), Tony Bond (1989), Kimba Eyles, Ian Murray (1990), Jo Cherry, Margaret Fox, Bob Mazey, Kevin Prendergast, John Fox, Wayne Mason OAM, Russell Foley (1991), †Alan Barker, Dean Giblin, †Albert Johnson, Peter Keenan, Terry Mahoney, †Lyn Mazey, †Graeme Stoward (1992), Gary Sayer, Mike Stevenson, Chris Wilson (1994), Maureen McDonald, Peter McDonald (1996), Peter Lyden (1997), EC (Ted) Best AM, Gary Bissett (1998), †Barbara Westcott, †Bill Westcott (1999), †Jenny Lennon (2000), Rene Sluyters (2001), Helen Lee (2001), Brendon Hill (2006), Rosemary Coleman, Steve Lance, Jenny Stevenson (2007), Darren Alomes, Kevin Alomes, Jim Court, Jarrod Gibson, Roger Howlett, Lynne Lyden, †George Norris, Aileen Slater, Cheryl Wilson OAM (2008), Jim Morgan, Peter Turnock, Shaun Wilson (2009), Ken Doughty, Rita Whitehouse (2010), Nigel Hyland OAM, Haydyn Nielsen OAM (2011), Michael Pace (2012), David Moore, Lynne Sansom, Tony Sansom (2013), Greg Hawthorne (2014), Mandy McIntyre, Aaron Humphrey, Mark Lyden (2018), Helen Hill (2019)

NORTH: †Walter Bailey, †Beryl Bailey, †Geoffrey Chaplin, Don Cox, †Josephine Lutwyche, †Margaret Moore, †Reginald Moore, Terry Nailer, Frank Nott, †William Prosser, †Alan (Paddy) Smith, (1978), Brian Baxter OAM (1980), Fay Denholm, †David Howard, (1982), Anthony Walsh (1983), †Shirley Brasher (1984), †Albert Gilbertson (1985), Simon Phillips (1990), Sandra Speers, †Bob Becker, Ralph Crack (1991), †Dorothy Donald, †Des Hardstaff, †Margaret Hardstaff, Daphne Holland, †Peter MacMichael, Jeff Nankervis, Onie Preece, Graham Tudor, †Andrew Willis (1992), David Phillips (1993), †John Cheney, †Judith Phillips (1994), †Elma Waldren, Les Nankervis OAM, Helen Moir (Boon) (1996) Tony Donald (1997), David Brasher, †Leoni Nankervis (1998), Nannette Symons (2000), Max O'Toole OAM (2004), Charmaine Colbeck (2006), Peter Miller, Wayne Holt (2008), Ann Gray, †John Gray, Pam Hughes, Mary Moss, Bev Pickett, Elwyn Seen, Elaine Speers, Clyde Spencer (2010), Michelle Casey (2012), Kaylene Knee, Wim Vaessen (2014), Michelle Heron, Tim Heron (2015), Susan McClenaghan, Mark Smith (2018)

**NORTH WEST:** †Mavis Goss, †Herbert Smith, Ruth Squibb (1978), †Malcolm Evans (1979), †Stan Cross (1981), †Marie Shephard, Royce Fairbrother (1991), David Rogers, Mary Moore (1997), Craig Hicks (2005), Trent Nicholls (2005), Graham Hicks (2014)

† Deceased

# SPECIAL AWARD HOLDERS

†Molley Clements, †Val Evans (1982), †Len Carter (1983), David Parkes (1984), Beryle Woolley (1991), Ray James, John Martin, Margaret Ruddock (1992), Bill Matthewson (1993), John Briggs, Peter Sharp (1994), Neil Sargison (1997), Judy Casey (2006), Trevor Galbraith (2010), David Wood (2012), Gilbert Turner, Julie Turner (2013), Bill Palmer (2016)



## PRESIDENT'S APPRECIATION AWARD

NORTH: Pam Swain (2000), Wim Vaessen (2007), Michelle Heron (2010)

SOUTH: Gary Sayer (2000), Brendon Hill (2004), Rosemary Coleman (2006) and (2016), Mathew Brooks (2013)

NORTH WEST: Graham Moore (2000), Mike Gunson (2009), Phil Clayton (2017)

# ATHLETICS AUSTRALIA SERVICE AWARD RECIPIENTS

The Athletics Australia Service Award was instituted in 2002 to recognise the contribution of volunteers and acknowledge their years of service as administrators and officials from club to international level. The sole criteria is consistent donation of time and effort for the sport.

**PLATINUM (40 YEARS):** Murray Bird, †Geoff Boon, †Max Cherry OAM, Fay Denholm, Wayne Fletcher OAM, †Robert Holley Hamilton, Terry Mahoney, Wayne Mason OAM, †Rex Morriss, Frank Nott, Kathleen Quarrell, Ray Quarrell, David Phillips, Brian Roe OAM, Sandra Speers, Margaret Ruddock, Noel Ruddock AM, †Ted West, †Andrew Willis

GOLD (30 YEARS): Kevin Alomes, Garry Armstrong, †Shirley Brasher, Jo Cherry, Jim Claxton, †Dorothy Donald, Kimba Eyles, Greg Hawthorne, Craig Hicks, Peter Keenan, Helen Lee, †Jennifer Lennon, Lynne Lyden, Peter Lyden, Maureen McDonald, Peter McDonald, Peter Miller, David Moore, †Leoni Nankervis, Les Nankervis OAM, Trent Nicholls, Haydyn Nielsen, Max O'Toole OAM, Mike Pace, †Judith Phillips, Simon Phillips, Jenny Stevenson, Mike Stevenson, Cheryl Wilson OAM, Chris Wilson, Shaun Wilson

SILVER (20 YEARS): Ted Best AM, Tony Bond, Judith Casey, †John Cheney, Charmaine Colbeck, Rosemary Coleman, Jim Court, David Cresswell, Ken Doughty, Jarrod Gibson, Mike Gunson, David Hancock, Brendan Hanigan, Michelle Heron, Tim Heron, Brendon Hill, Helen Hill, Wayne Holt, Roger Howlett, Nigel Hyland OAM, Kaylene Knee, Steve Lance, Mark Lyden, Helen Moir, James Morgan, Jeff Nankervis, Jessica Palermo, Bob Richards, David Rogers, Lyn Sansom, Tony Sansom, Gary Sayer, Aileen Slater, Judy Smith, Nanette Symons, Graham Tudor, Peter Turnock, Margaret Vaessen, Wim Vaessen, †Elma Waldren, Kim Wass, Steven Wass, Anita Welsh, Richard Welsh

BRONZE (10 YEARS): Dominic Anastastio, Brian Baker, Brian Baxter OAM, Mary Bell OAM, Gayle Bessell, Zenta Boon, †Eilis Breen, Mathew Brooks, Michelle Casey, Barbara Clayton, Phil Clayton, Paul Dannock, Helen Direen, Glenn Foster, Karen Gibson, Denis Hickson, Margaret Horne, Roger Hosie, Aaron Humphrey, Owen Hunt, Brian James, Karen Leavey, Patrick Lyden, Susan McClenaghan, Paul Mommers, Denise Morey, Nathan Morey, Nicole Morris, Kevin Morse, Stuart Morse, Kathy Nicholls, Evan Peacock, Mike Pook, Wendy Sheppard, Rene Sluyters, Anna Smee, Daniel Smee, Mark Smith, Chris Sullivan, Mike Walker, Matthew Webb, Grant Whiley, Vikki Whiley



# PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2020-21

On behalf of the Board of Athletics Tasmania, I am pleased to present my first report.

At the conclusion of last years Annual General Meeting the composition of the AT Board, albeit new, had depth of experience. I was honored to be elected Chair and President by my colleagues, and we set in train an immediate strategy to investigate and report back to the Membership on their concerns. I can report to the membership that the AT Board has meet on eight occasions which meets the requirement under the Constitution.

Communication between the Board and the membership was raised as an immediate concern and as a group we decided to work on establishing an improved communication platform. A majority of this engagement piece was handed to our Executive Officer, Glenn Turnor, who had already set out to meet all Clubs within the first 30 days of his appointment in August. The Board also committed to scheduling the stakeholders' forums and providing an explanation to the membership on the financial accounts and in particular how sponsorship and other matters were reported.

The role of any Board is to be strategic and to support its EO in managing the day to day operations. The initial interim period for our EO was three months which the previous Board have approved, however it became clear that there were significant benefits to not only the Board, but to the business operation, in extending that agreement with Athletics Victoria until the end of March 2022.

#### **Club/Branch Engagement**

The stakeholder forums were excellent as it provided a welcoming environment to meet Clubs and members and start the process of identifying the immediate and longer term challenges that the Board could then prioritise. The discussions at both the Southern and Northern events were open and transparent and it is clear that we have a group of individuals that are passionate about the sport.

#### **One Athletics**

This year the effort at national level is to achieve the unification of Little Athletics, senior and Masters as a single operation. This is in the board's opinion an alignment of interest rather than any individual 'take over' and the board has been extremely appreciative of the cooperation of the Little Athletics board under the chairmanship of Brett Johnstone to work through what a closer association would look like.

#### Governance

Post the 2020 AGM, Darryl White resigned leaving a vacant elected position and one direct appointment that could be filled that would bring the board total to seven. The Board welcomed Maddi Palser and Rohan Best earlier this year with Rohan stepping into the role of Treasurer.

The Board has also established three sub committees – Finance, Strategy and OneAthletics with the intention of inviting members to participate to help lead the conversation and outcomes.



The board's sole function is to represent and assist growing the sport of athletics in Tasmania and encouraging individuals to both aspire to and reach their dreams. Clearly as with any organisation there will be challenges, egos and frustrations to deal with. However with the support of my fellow board members each an experienced and talented individual contributor the board of Athletics Tasmania will continue to serve the athletics community.

I thank all board members for their commitment and hard work.

On behalf the board I would like to congratulate and thank our executive officer Glenn Turnor for the excellent work he has undertaken on behalf of Athletics Tasmania. Glenn has travelled the state speaking to member clubs and individuals associated with the sport. Glenn's vast experience and knowledge, particularly as our sport deals with both the challenges and the opportunities, including One athletics has and will continue to serve us well.

#### **Damon Thomas**

Chairman



# **EXECUTIVE OFFICER'S REPORT 2020-21**

I am pleased to provide the Executive Officer report to the Membership for 2020/2021.

It has been a complex 2020/2021 Season for athletics in Tasmania with the challenges of the COVID19 pandemic interrupting delivery of some of the traditional events. This year also welcomed new Board members at the 2020 Annual General Meeting and an Interim EO. I would like to thank the membership, Clubs and Branches for their support since taking on this role in August 2020 after the resignation of Gabby Steele after 5 years in the role. I would like to acknowledge and thank Gabby for her service and hard work as EO.

Following the Annual General Meeting of 2020, the AT Board got to work on issues raised during and after the AGM. The sport welcomed new Board Directors Allison Round and Caleb Gardner, and Damon Thomas who was elected as AT's Chair. From the outset, the AT Board was clear that we would prioritized three projects:-improving communication; resolving the issues raised at the 2020 AGM and scheduling stakeholder forums. With the assistance of the Clubs, the information flow increased from September with regular post AT board meetings and newsletters.

There would also be some changes within the small team at the AT Office with Alinta Browne and Hannah Ibbott taking on new roles after extended service to the sport and I would like to thank them both for their dedicated service to AT. We also welcomed Roxanne Casey as Office Leader in December 2020.

With the support of the Branches and Clubs, competition was delivered and overall membership remained static from the previous year with some positive growth in participation at the State Track and Field Championships. The financial support from the Federal and State Governments through jobkeeper, ATO relief and additional Tasmanian Government grants would help support the financial result however traditional fund raising from the cancellation of All Schools Track and Field and the rescheduling of the Cadbury Marathon would see a reportable end of year loss of \$39,000.

While the financial result is a measure for an organization, Athletics Tasmania continues to have a strong balance sheet and cash reserves. This years' audited accounts include an annual \$50,000 depreciation expense attributable AT's assets which includes the building at the Domain Athletics Centre. Event income (and event expenses) report significant differences from last year attributable to the All Schools and Marathon income mentioned earlier. Salaries and wages were down although included payouts of accrued annual leave entitlements for AT staff. Office and Associated expenses have increased from 2020 as they included the contract payments for this EO role which were agreed between Athletics Victoria and Athletics Tasmania at the previous EO rate. Office Income was down which had previously accounted for the lease to a caterer to operate out of DAC. The remaining reportable items are relatively consistent with some growth in Program Income which includes the Target Talent Program, Coaching Accreditation fees and membership for the 'Tin Shed'. The Audited Financial Statement will now form part of the Annual Report.

The priorities mentioned above provided a great opportunity to engage the athletics community in open and transparent conversation and for the AT Team to then offer solutions and commit to engage showing the membership that we had listened.

The Club and Stakeholder forums were productive and informative with plans in place for this coming season on a single State Track and Field Championships; a two year rotation calendar and a number of events identified as options for both Athletics Tasmania and Little Athletics Tasmania to schedule joint events.



This also included the first joint meeting of the current Board with Little Athletics Tasmania to discuss a plan for future alignment.

At the 2020 AGM Darryl White resigned leaving a vacancy on the on the AT Board. Expressions of Interest went out and we welcomed Maddi Palser and Rohan Best to the Board to join Chair Damon Thomas, Joshua Munting, Wayne Fletcher, Allison Round and Caleb Gardner. The AT Board composition is diverse and experienced across strategy, finance, change management, government and marketing and communications. However as indicated in early 2020, all sporting organisations supported by the Tasmanian Government would be required to achieve a 40% gender balance by the end of 2021.

The Tasmanian Institute of Sport appointed Robert Ballard as the new State Performance Advisor at the beginning of 2021 who took over from Susan Andrews in this role. Susan is to be commended for her contribution to the management of NASS athletes over six years and is to be acknowledged as an integral part of the Athletics Tasmania TTP Program. Yvette Edward continues to deliver and manage and excellent TTP program along with her State Teams Management responsibilities.

State Championships (Winter and Summer) were also held around the State and our thanks to the hard working teams within the Branches, and our officials and volunteers for supporting return to competition this season.

While the Australian Track and Field Championships held in April in Sydney are outside the reporting season, I would like to congratulate all Tasmanians who competed and won medals, made finals, achieved personal bests, or had a great experience at this event. Well done.

The resilience of the membership is also acknowledged, and I want to thank you for the opportunity to meet and talk about what is good and bad about the sport in Tasmania. There is still work to be done and I am looking forward to continuing this work with you.

The Tasmanian Government through Department of Communities continues to financially support sport in Tasmania and and I would like to acknowledge and thank Helen Langenberg and Neil Connell.

To our sponsors and partners including Mondelez, Richard Welch, the TimingGuys and Phil Clayton, thanks for working through the COVID challenges and delivering events to support athletics in Tasmania.

To the various Athletics Tasmania Committees and Advisory Groups including Track and Field Commissioner Brian Roe – thank you. I would also like the acknowledge the behind the scenes work from Jarrod Gibson (RevSport), Dominic Anastasio (Social Media), Wayne Fletcher (Records and Maintenance), Kevin Morse (Records), and Ebony Webb (photos) and thank them for their contributions to the sport. Shortly we will be sharing State Para Records which has been an extended process managed by Wayne for which we are grateful. Thanks to the Athletics Tasmania Team and to the Branches, Clubs, Coaches, Members, Volunteers, and supporters.

I extend my thanks to the Board of Athletics Tasmania for providing this opportunity as Executive Officer and invite the membership to read about the achievements and report from the previous twelve months.

#### **Glenn Turnor**

**Executive Officer** 



# ATHLETICS SOUTH REPORT 2020-21

It is pleasing to report that Athletics South enjoyed a successful year, particularly when COVID-19 did its best to disrupt athletics and every other sport in the Australia. COVID-19 resulted in cancellation of National Championships immediately following our track and field season. Cross Country was postponed indefinitely, group training sessions became a thing of the past, and we were all generally isolated and not able to go about our usual way of life.

The daily situation was monitored and when the opportunity presented, we engaged in dialogue with Athletics Tasmania and government agencies. Slowly, opportunities emerged and we took very precarious steps to have limited training and finally some cross country meets conducted towards the end of the winter season.

Thank you to athletes and coaches for your strict observance to government health rules, and thank you to board members for your desire to get our sport back underway safely. In particular, thanks to our Executive Director, Helen Lee for the countless hours of 'COVID-19' work.

Track and Field was able to operate almost unimpeded this season, special thanks to all officials, helpers and athletes for observing the 'rules'.

It is pleasing to note the wealth of elite talent emerging and we look forward to supporting every athlete on their athletic journey, and will be following your athletic career with great interest.

#### Congratulations to:

- Athletes achieving one or more personal best performances,
- Athletes gaining State selection,
- Coaches for your continued encouragement and development of our athletes,
- Officials and helpers who ensure weekly interclub / cross country and other meets, are conducted successfully for all participating athletes,
- Athletics South board members for your active and enthusiastic contribution in providing for our athletes.

Bennett's Petroleum, RSM Insurance Brokers, Running Edge, thank you for your ongoing support to athletes in Southern Tasmania. Thank you to all sponsors for your ongoing support to our sport. Thank you to Hobart City Council for providing a national standard facility. Without the support of sponsors and supporters our athletes would not have the opportunity to compete weekly at an excellent venue with quality equipment.

There remains a need to increase the number of officials and helpers to assist each week or on occasions to ensure the smooth running of our weekly meets. Please consider proving assistance on a regular or ad hoc basis to ensure the successful running of meets. Training will be provided.

#### **Steve Wass**

President



# NORTHERN TASMANIAN ATHLETICS INC REPORT 2020-21

It is with pleasure that I present the President's Report for Season 2020-2021.

Firstly to the Executive of Wim Vaessen, Mark Smith and Trish Reid, Technical Director Shane Wagner and our delegates Kay Knee, Brian James, James Anderson and Mick Halaby I thank you all for the hard work and support throughout the season.

A special thank you to our Executive Officer Trish Reid for the many hours spent working with multiple organisations in putting together our Covid19 Safety Plan which allowed us to be able to open the Centre for training and competition when the restrictions were lifted. Also for organising the Check in Tas App for the Centre which no doubt will be become a permanent fixture for the long term.

During the season we conducted a working bee to clean up both ends of the storage equipment areas under the grandstand. This was something that was long overdue. We also took the opportunity to clean out the Offices and Store Room. A big thankyou to James Anderson who pressure cleaned the Grandstand before the Track Season started. We have also started to move some of our Competition Equipment including the Hurdles to the shipping container. To everyone who helped out on the day of the working bee your time and effort did not go unnoticed. Once again thank you all.

The competition side of things this season was very different to what we have had in the past. With Covid19 restrictions still in place we had to introduce measures to keep everyone as safe as possible.

This was done by making up boxes with Hand Sanitiser, Gloves, Wipes and Garbage Bags for each field site, Photo Finish, Administration Area plus the track. We had Hand Sanitiser on the Block Trolley for Athletes to sanitise their hands before setting up their blocks. The blocks were sprayed at the end of each competition.

We hosted the Tasmanian All Schools Championships in October, a Statewide Interclub in December and the Tasmanian Open, U/18 and Masters Championships in March in conjunction with our regular Interclub competition on Wednesday evenings with the Masters. I would like to thank all our Officials and volunteers that come on a regular basis. Without your help these meets would not be possible, this also includes our Canteen helpers and the Cleaners that come after each meet. On another note I would like to thank the Officials and volunteers from the North West Athletic Club and Athletics South that gave of their time to the State Meets that we held during the season. Also to the three Victorian Officials that came across and assisted out at the Open Championships your help was gratefully appreciated and I know from talking to some of our Officials that they gained valuable knowledge from you all and hopefully this will be the start of a working relationship with Athletics Victoria.

With the appointment of Rob Ballard to the Role of Athletics State Performance Advisor we invited Rob to Launceston to introduce himself to the Coaches. This was well attended and was a very casual but informative session. We wish Rob all the best in his new role.



To the coaches and athletes thank you for submitting your training logs on a timely basis. This will also be continuing for next season.

We continue to work closely with the Hockey Association. Thank you to Finn Bailey for all your assistance that you give to us. Bookings for the upcoming season are starting to come in on a steady basis. We have Schools booked in from August through to December.

To the Launceston City Council we thank you for your continued support of the St Leonards Sports Complex.

Once again I would like to thank all our hard-working volunteers that come and assist when-ever we have working bee's, Canteen Purchase Pickups, or at competitions. Your help is gratefully appreciated.

In closing I would like to thank the NTA Board for your continued support and I know that this is appreciated not only by myself but the wider Athletic community.

I wish all Clubs and Athletes a very successful 2021-2022 season.

Stay Safe Everyone.

#### **Sandra Speers**

President



# **NORTH WEST ATHLETIC CLUB REPORT 2020-21**

The 20201 / 2020 NWAC season was successful given the difficult circumstances.

The registration numbers were stable. It was once again pleasing to see several former Burnie Little Athletic Club athletes register with the club.

The season consisted of fourteen club meets. The meets before Christmas were held on a Saturday afternoon while after Christmas, they were held on a Thursday evening. The Thursday evening (twilight) meets proved successful attracting the largest participation numbers. Next season the club will most likely hold more Thursday evening meets. However, the timetable will need to be adjusted as on some evenings this last year the meet was not finishing until after 8.30pm. This will be done by nominating some disciplines to be only available on request.

The highlight of the year was hosting a SCAT carnival. The Tasmanian 100yard championships were conducted along with the Tasmanian mile championships. The mile championship for men resulted in Stewart McSweyn setting an Australian record for the distance. It was also the fastest mile ran in the world in 2020. This resulted in a huge amount of media publicity for athletics in Tasmania and for Penguin in particular. It was a wonderful evening and shows that elite athletics can take place outside major cities. The NWAC gained great local publicity and the meet delivered a good financial outcome for the club.

While the club is small, we have a very loyal and enthusiastic membership. The club was vey strong at the Open Track and Field Championships. In particular the relay results show the passion that our members have for representing the club. The NWAC members love winning a relay.

The NWAC are enormously proud of club member Dean Kenzie who has been selected to attend the Tokyo Paralympics. Congratulations to Deon.

The club was financially successful during a difficult year. Thanks to Phil Clayton and his team the club was able to profit from timing the TAL carnivals. The NWAC also profited from timing and officiating at several local school carnivals. Alana Kay made a significant profit for the club running the canteen for our major events.

The NWAC board is looking forward to the possibility of One Athletics and then pursuing amalgamating with the Burnie Little Athletics Club.

The club is very thankful to all the volunteers, officials and coaches who work so hard to keep the club operating. However, there is a great need for more volunteers, officials and coaches. Several times this last season it looked likely that the club meet may have been cancelled or shortened for a lack of officials. This is a real concern and one of the driving forces pushing the possibility of amalgamation with the Burnie Little Athletics Club.

The NWAC would like to note the excellent support received each and every year from the Central Coast Council. We are lucky we have a supportive council.

#### Mike Gunson

President NWAC



# **TASMANIAN ATHLETIC LEAGUE REPORT 2020-21**

It is with pleasure that on behalf of the League Council I present the 71st Annual Report of the Tasmanian Athletic League Incorporated for the season 2020-2021.

With the Covid19 Pandemic still very much to the fore we had to make changes to the way we operated to make sure that everyone was kept as safe as possible. I would like to congratulate everyone for taking on board the changes we had to make and for being patient and understanding.

I have no doubt that we will be following the same protocols and procedures for the coming season.

To the clubs that conducted Carnivals during the season we thank you all for your support. Hobart Athletic Club conducted their two carnivals being Richmond and Bikes and Spikes, Professional Cross Country Club of Tasmania, OVA Southern Saints, Rosebery Athletic Club, Devonport Athletic Club, Burnie Athletic Club, Central Coast in conjunction with the Tasmanian Athletic League. St Helens Athletic Club, Launceston Carnival and Latrobe Bicycle Race Club did not hold events this season due to varying reasons. We hope that these clubs will be able to hopefully hold events next season.

To Richard Welsh of Epic Promotions we thank you for all your hard work in getting not only Runners but Cyclists to come to Tasmania to compete. I know this year was not kind to you or we in that some athletes that you had contracted to come were unable due to late border closures. Hopefully as the year progresses and the Vaccination roll out continues this will help in being able to get more runners and cyclists for 2021-2022.

To Glenn Foster our Secretary/Treasurer I thank you for all the work you do in for filling both of these roles. This season on top of keeping us and the Clubs updated with Minutes you also had to deal with Government Departments in relation to Covid19 Plans. You also keep the Athletes and Coaches updated with results after each and every carnival. These are posted to the website in a timely manner after each Carnival. Glenn also works closely with each Club to get their information so that he can upload this to the entry portal. After this he can post to the website the events and timetables for each Carnival.

The Nu-Gen Series is another area that comes under Glenn's guidance. He assists with the entries and then forwards this information to the Handicapper's so that they can handicap all the events for the Series.

Again this season due to the programming of the Carnival's I was unable to assist as much as I would like in the washing of the Colours. I would like to thank Glenn for doing this again during the season. I am sure that we all appreciate the work Glenn does in his role of Secretary and also in keeping the financial records of the League. On behalf of all of us we say a very big thank you for all your work over the season.

Darryl Nettleton from Victoria was again our Handicapper for the season. Even with Covid19 restrictions Darryl still managed to get to the Major Christmas Carnivals plus some of our smaller carnivals. I would like to thank him for his continuation in this role. I know that there are many phone calls made to Glenn during the season. On behalf of the Athletes and Coaches we say thank you for all the work that you do in relation to this role. The Distance Handicapping is also done by Darryl with the assistance of Glenn and I would like to thank them both for all the work in doing this. We hope that you are willing to consider continuing in this role for the upcoming season.



Matthew Webb was again our Chief Steward. I would like to thank Matthew for his continued support of the League. He was again this season assisted by Barry Ling OAM, Gerard Leary and Bob Brakey. As in previous seasons once the major Christmas meets come around we can count on past and current members to assist in this area if needed. I know that Matthew is very appreciative of all the support he receives. This is an area that we need to encourage new members to assist in. A very big thank you to everyone who helped out in this area during the season.

To Phil Clayton and the team from North West Athletic Club that travel the State to every Carnival, we say thank you for your continued support of the series. This is not only for timing all the races including both the straight and circular events and also the Nu-Gen events and for setting up and packing away all of the equipment before and after every carnival. In doing this you assist not only us but the Clubs in not having to supply as many Judges and Timekeepers on the day of their Carnival. We look forward to working with you again next season.

To our Starter Scott Cranfield I would personally like to thank you for all your work and assistance during the season. Grenville Bellchambers did assist Scott at some of the Carnival's as a recall starter and Starter if Scott was not available to attend. If neither of them were available I myself would step into this role. Thank you again Scott for an excellent job and to Grenville for his assistance. Hopefully Scott you will be able to continue doing this role for us next season and we look forward to working with you again.

To our Runners and Trainers Reps, Tim Potter and Ray Quarrell we thank you both for your continued support during the season. This is not only at Council Meetings but also on Carnival Days if there are any queries from Coaches or Athletes that need to be attended to on the day. We look forward to your support again next season.

To the remainder of the Council I would like to take this opportunity to thank each and every one of you for your support and assistance during the season be it helping with the Colour Stewarding, pulling blocks or just attending our meetings. Thank you all.

Again this season we had Xavier Williams doing the race calling for us. He was assisted by Grant Penney. We thank both of you for a job well done, and hope that you both may be available again next season.

To all our Award Winners this season I congratulate you all on the excellent results that you achieved. I hope that you all can keep improving on these performances for the coming season. If I have missed anyone please accept my apologies.

In closing I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone involved in running the Carnival Series and wish you all a very successful 2021-2022 season.

As I said at the beginning I feel that we will still be doing the same procedures that we have done this season again next season in relation to Covid19 cleaning and protocols.

Stay Safe and look after yourself.

#### Sandra Speers

President



# TASMANIAN MASTERS ASSOCIATION REPORT 2020-21

It is again pleasing to be able to report, in our 41st year, on another successful season for Tasmanian Masters Athletics. During an extraordinary year due to the impact of the pandemic, we managed to keep membership numbers at exactly the same level as the 2019-20 season being 237 financial members. Given the dearth of athletic activity early in the season and therefore the reduced amount of budgeted expenses, the committee decided to reduce its membership fees for the 2020-21 year. This may have been the catalyst for maintaining membership numbers which we consider to be an excellent result. Obtaining new members and having previous members re-join, will remain as a major focus in 2021-22.

Hobart was scheduled to host the 2022 Australian Masters Athletics Track and Field Championship. After the 2021 AMA National Championships scheduled for Canberra were cancelled, we recommended to AMA that it would be best for the 2022 Championships to be hosted by one of the eastern states. This was because we considered that after such a long time between the 2019 Championships in Melbourne and the next championships, that there would likely to be a large number of participants. We felt that Hobart would not have sufficient facilities to host the expected numbers. Hobart is now scheduled to host the 2024 Championships, after Brisbane in 2022 and Sydney in 2023.

#### Competition

Track and field competition continued to provide a wide range of opportunities for members. Participation in the South was particularly strong where we enjoyed record numbers particularly before Christmas. It was very pleasing to see excellent numbers in field events. Participation in the North was low, and attracting new members remains a challenge. In January 2021, we held a 3000m championship at Penguin on the North West Coast which was, encouragingly, well supported by members.

TMA continued to combine with Athletics South for Interclub 3000m or 5000m events on Wednesday nights in Hobart during the Summer season. These distance events attract a larger number of participants and continue to be successful. TMA's Northern Branch once again combined with the Northern Tasmanian Athletics to conduct joint meetings. Integrated meets are likely to continue in all three regions of the State into the future.

Nearly 70 Masters athletes participated in the 2021 State Track & Field Championships which this year were held at the Northern Athletic Centre in Launceston. Given that 77% of our members for the season were from the South of the state, we consider the participation numbers to be excellent. Vicky Gunn with her time of 5:32.81 for the 1500m event won the Graeme Cruise Award for the best age-graded performance in the championships.

The 2021 Track & Field Pentathlon Championships reverted to Hobart at the Domain Athletic Centre after being held in Launceston the previous season. An excellent field of 21 athletes took part (10 female and 11 male) which was an exceptional number and well in excess of previous years. Jessica Lyndon (W30) and Sharee Maksimovic (W55) both broke state residential records in their respective age groups.

There were 57 Masters entrants in the 2020 Cross-Country Championships conducted at the Queens Domain in Hobart in August. This was another record after 47 participants in 2019, which at the time was also a record. We also held a 3000m Championship on 26 January 2021 at Penguin in conjunction with the Athletics It was the first time the TMA 3000m Championship has been run. There was a pleasing number of 11 participants in the Masters event and 1 Masters athlete in the open event and athletes supported the events from all three regions of the state. The 2020 Road Championships were not held due to covid restrictions.



#### **Awards**

Competition for the annual TMA Awards was again very keen with strong contenders in all categories. Sharee Maksimovic (W55) won the award for Female Athlete of the Year and Geoff Gibbons (M44) Male Athlete of the Year. Sharee also won Track Athlete of the State Masters Championships and Geoff, Track Athlete of the State Championships. Other aware recipients were Cathy McKeown, Michael Davis and Anna Smee.

#### **Volunteers**

We are most fortunate to have a regular group of volunteers who assist with the running of TMA events, particularly during the summer season. In addition to those, many of our people continued to perform roles for other athletic competitions and various community fun runs, all of which rely on us for our expertise and energy. We thank all volunteers and also those who assisted in various other roles, especially our dedicated committee members during the season.

#### The next 12 months

The coming year will hopefully provide many more opportunities for our athletes in the Covid19 environment that we now live in. In addition to local competition, we hope there will be the AMA Winter Throws Championships in Wollongong in October 2020, the World Cross Country Championships (including Masters Championship) in Bathurst in February 2022, the AMA Championships in Brisbane in March 2022; and the WMA Stadia Championships in Tampere, Finland commencing in June 2022.

We remain keen to support the Northern Branch in overcoming these difficulties and restoring membership numbers to those experienced in 2018-19. We are fortunate to have excellent members on the Northern Branch committee, led by Vicky Gunn who has been doing an excellent job in attempting to improve Masters participation in athletics in the north of the state.

#### Conclusion

I thank all committee members for their excellent work, support and commitment throughout the season. It has again been a great team effort. We thank acting Executive Officer at Athletics Tasmania, Glenn Turnor, his staff and all those involved in various capacities with Athletics South and the other athletics clubs for their good work and co-operation. It has been most appreciated.

Finally, on a sad note, we acknowledge the passing of Lynne Andrews on 11 December 2020. Lynne was a member of TMA for 30 years, a past President and a regular competitor until shortly before her death.

Fiona Lennon Philip Hand
President Secretary



# **EVENTS COMMISSION REPORT 2020-2021**

[Members – Alinta Browne, Phil Clayton, Rosemary Coleman, Jarrod Gibson (AS), Aaron Humphrey (NWAC), Peter Lyden, Sandra Speers (TAL), Wim Vaessen (NTA) and Brian Roe (Commissioner)

The report period from 1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021 provide a surrounding environment like no other previously experienced by sporting organisations such as AT. But by good fortune in timing and extensive goodwill to find solutions, every originally anticipated Tasmanian championship was able to be staged. Regrettably but understandably there was greater disruption to schools based competition – resulting in both the Tasmanian All Schools Cross Country and the three traditional SATIS track and field carnivals being cancelled.

Whilst the closed state and territory borders provided advantages in delivering local competition in Tasmania as restrictions were able to be eased, it provided the opposite scenario for national events with almost no Australian Championship meet (with the exception of the summer race walks and 5000 and 10000m on the track) being able to be delivered during the same period, beginning with the cancelled 2020 track and field nationals. But in reality both the border closures, heath concerns and logistical factors made it impossible for any alternate solution to cancellation.

Some adaptation was required particularly with out of stadium events. The road running championships remained a component of the Launceston Running Festival and after being postponed from the original date in June were able to be staged uniquely in December – much due to the determination of festival director Richard Welsh to meet compliance requirements and the potential for community reluctance to resume participation in community sport.

Similarly the 2020-21 Cadbury Marathon Festival scheduled for January morphed into a one-off staging of the Easter Marathon to ensure the season's marathon and half marathon titles could be contested – albeit four days after the standard season ended. But whilst continuity was thus maintained, it was clearly disruptive to the plans of many recreational runners who find AT's January date for the event unique and therefore particularly appealing. The plan is therefore to return to normal from 2021-22. Eligibility for state championship medals was reviewed as anticipated and a system put in place so that at least all members of AT registered as at a set date were be eligible – in line with that for the other road running titles.

When a date was confirmed for the cross country championships, AT's membership clearly demonstrated a strong desire to return to competition after Tasmania's comparatively short lockdown of local sport. Whilst prevailing regulations necessitated a change of venue to the Domain and minor competition adaptations such as the collection rather than presentation of medals, good numbers and strong racing delivered a much welcomed and quality event. Race Walking Tasmania adapted its original calendar to again host the winter road championships.

Entries in the championships conducted in the "stand-alone" manner were mainly better than the previous season. The mixed 4×400m relays were staged as part of a statewide interclub meet in Launceston. The increase in entries in the open and U18 age groups was exciting. Unfortunately the U15 age group drew no entries – as explained by clubs who were hoping to take part due to a clash with a state-wide LAT meet the same day at Penguin.



There has been some support to conduct most state relay championships in conjunction with LAT state relays date. This will be seriously considered for 2021-22. But it remains essential that clubs consider extending their recruitment activities to better enable them to field relay teams in as many championships as possible. It remains clear that when the opportunity is there, our members enjoy participation in relays.

As a result of the re-location in the calendar of the national 10000m championship at late notice to Australia Day, the call was made to move the state championships to an early January weekend with the combined events. The downside was that the TMA championships understandably remained on the original February date. Entries in the 3000m that were held with interclub in Penguin on 26 January improved despite the national clash with Zatopek.

This annual report is indeed a "broken record" on this subject but it is noted once again that entries in combined events were low - disciplines in which Tasmania has quite a rich history. Athletes and coaches are again encouraged to explore combined events both as a participation option and for higher level results.

The majority of the track and field championships were as in recent seasons held in two groups – U14-U15-U16-U20 and U18-open-masters. This was again quite successful in maximising entry numbers and allowing athletes to compete in more than one age group particularly over two different weekends.

Winter track and field meets were reduced considerably by the impact of the pandemic but will continue to be part of the competition calendar. Regional all schools track and field meets were staged in Launceston and Hobart the weekend before the state meet – in part to compensate for the loss of the SATIS carnivals. Entries were encouraging enough for consideration to be given to similar concepts being maintained for future years. The statewide interclub provided a change in theme to regular interclub programming – and similarly attracted sufficient interest to warrant future editions.

The pandemic did not affect Tasmanian athletics from pursuing its penchant for innovation. AS regularly used transponder timing for lap scoring in track distance events whilst NTA under the leadership on Mark Smith has mastered the use of on-field computerised results and their direct download from or to the wind gauge, EDM machines and meet manager. AT worked with southern SATIS to develop a new track and field meet concept to enable a meet with lesser athlete numbers to be held in 2020 in lieu of the regular SSATIS carnival.

Brandon Clark and Kev Morse continue to provide excellent and timely service through the seasonal rankings. The Alltime Rankings which are updated on several occasions each year continue to provide an historical record of our leading athletes' achievements in each discipline. In addition we were able to launch a new Historical Results section on the AT website that recognises Tasmanian championship placegetters in all open category events since 1902. It is not yet complete and those interested are encouraged to make contact if they have information on missing or even incorrect result listings. Over time it is planned to extend to site to cover the oldest junior age group conduced in each year.

AT's championships and events were particularly well resourced and supported by branches and increased numbers of officials in 2020-21 – which is greatly appreciated. Interclub and carnival competitions that remain the responsibility of the affiliated branches and NWAC and represent the bulk of weekly and participation-based competition were again competently presented during the summer. Similarly during the winter when the pandemic lockdown permittee, out of stadium competition was again well-delivered Athletics South, Race Walking Tasmania and Newstead Athletics.



The sector of our sport most affected by the pandemic conditions was carnival athletics. Both Latrobe and Devonport were cancelled leaving vacant dates in the highest profile part of the season between Christmas and New Year. St Helens was also called-off. But the TAL, SCAT and AT worked together to provide a good solution. Hobart demonstrated its agility by agreeing to move to the holiday window for its 40th edition whilst a one-off athletics only carnival was held at Penguin.

The latter was a blend of traditional carnival handicapped races, a well-contested NuGen program and the staging of state championships over 100 yards and one mile. The planets aligned for a successful event well beyond that which had been anticipated – including worldwide coverage as a result of Stewart McSweyn recording the year's global fastest time for the men's mile just as 2020 was drawing to a close.

#### **Brian Roe**

**Events Commissioner** 



# STATE PERFORMANCE REPORT 2020-21

Thank you for your warm welcome to the Tasmanian athletics community since my appointment to TIS as Athletics SPA in 2021.

During this time to date, it has been important for me to familiarise myself with the whole athletic landscape throughout the state.

I have been impressed with the availability of access for participants to partake in athletics from Penguin, Launceston, and Hobart complexes and, encouraged to see the numbers of people utilising the facilities throughout the year.

This season has allowed me to view interclub, state, national events including joining the state team to Nationals in April.

Athletics Australia (AA) has reviewed the way TTP (Target Talent Program) will move forward with a particular focus on new athlete performance assessment initiatives and greater coach professional development resources.

This has changed the focus of TTP as the lead-in to the High-Performance Pathway of NASS (National Athlete Support Scheme). The introduction of assessment and performance data to be analysed assisting athletes and coaches to target more specific training plans to achieve their Athletic dreams and goals.

A keen focus for me is to work closely with coaches to assist with professional development in line with AA coaching guidelines and drawing on my own experiences Internationally in coaching. Primarily this will involve NASS and scholarship athletes and their coaches, including AA invited TTP athletes and their coaches.

NOTING: TIS & AA Scholarship supported athletes for 2021/202 – Stewart McSweyn, Deon Kenzie, Jack Hale, Alexander McKillop, Samuel Clifford, Hamish Peacock, Milly Clark, Alexander Creak

We wish to send our congratulations and personal successes to Stewart McSweyn (Nic Bideau) and Deon Kenzie (Philo Saunders) in their participation for the upcoming Tokyo Olympic and Paralympics Games. Congratulations to Alexander Creak (Liz Gray) for being selected into the Australian U20 representative Team.

Looking forward to the season ahead during 2021/2022.

All the best in "all things athletics".

#### **Robert Ballard**

Athletics State Performance Advisor



# **2021 EASTER MARATHON REPORT**

The state's premier marathon took on a new look in 2021, shifting from our traditional second Sunday in January, to Easter Sunday. It also ran under a new name for the first time, as the Easter Marathon, rather than the usual Cadbury Marathon.

Runners from across the country were keen to lace up for a big event again, as big city marathons were continually postponed or cancelled throughout the world.

400 of the 1500 runners came from interstate, which in the middle of a pandemic and the then outbreak in South East Queensland, was pleasing.

Racing highlights included new course records in both the women's marathon and half marathon, both of which were only one year old.

Marnie Ponton sliced over 3minutes off Katie Conlon's course record, running 2:39:11 to win the women's marathon. While Launceston's Milly Clark strode to second place, also quicker than the previous course record, as she returned to running from an injury layoff.

Tokyo Olympics bound marathoner Ellie Pashley was also in a record breaking mood, taking over 90seconds off Clark's half marathon record set last year. Pashley ran 1:11:23, her next challenge will be choosing whether to run the 10,000m or the marathon at the Tokyo Olympics, having attained the qualifier in both events.

Matt Gunther was victorious in the men's marathon with 2:25:58, ahead of Brett Ellis and Ashley Hoffmann.

UTAS member Nick Earl won his second half marathon title in 1:06:56. His love affair continuing with the event, after he destroyed the marathon record last year.

Operationally it was a challenge, with the new date, new name, Covid planning and border closures all major factors. A big thank you to all the volunteers, staff and participants who supported the event, early on a public holiday.

#### **Richard Welsh**

Race Director





# **TARGET TALENT PROGRAM 2020/2021**

Congratulations to the following athletes and personal coaches for selection to the 2020/2021 Target Talent program (TTP) which is a jointly funded program by Athletics Australia and Athletics Tasmania. With the challenges of border closures, we did welcome a number of coaches from around Australia, who along with our coach event leads and current Tasmanian NASS athletes, conducted training days. A huge thank you to our visiting interstate coaches, our event group coaches, the athletes and their personal coaches and families for participating on the training days.

Congratulations on your performances throughout the season at local, State and National Competitions.

Athlete	Coach	Event
Emily Aichberger	Trent Nicholls	Distance
Ella Atkins	Susan Andrews	Distance
Anna Blackwell	Steve Langley	Walks
Will Bottle	Rosie Coleman	Walks
Jessica Bray	Roger Hosie / Leana Joyce	Multis
Max Brideson	Wayne Mason	Sprints / LJ
Abbie Butler	Marcus Butler	Distance
Sam Clifford	Gary Armstrong	Distance
Raph Corney	James Fitzpatrick	Pole Vault
Julia Direen	Les Bottles	Hammer
Anais Fitzpatrick	James Fitzpatrick	Pole Vault
Lachlan Fox	Susan Andrews	Distance
Ed Golding	Susan Andrews	Distance
Isabella Hippel	Roger Hosie	Shot Put
Mikayla Ireland	Yvette Edward	Distance
Olivia Jones	Wayne Mason / Emily Canham	Multis
Alexander Kwa	Susan Andrews	Distance
Zoe Laurenson	James Fitzpatrick	Pole Vault
Natalia Leszczynski	Roger Hosie	Throws
Taia Lette	Sasha Lette	High Jump
Alexander McKillop	Rosie Coleman	Sprints
Harry McLeod	Wayne Mason	Sprints
Oliver Morgan	Rosie Coleman	Walks
Darcy Noonan	Roger Hosie	Multis
Luke Palmer	Susan Andrews	Distance
Benjamin Potter	Meagan Potter	Sprints
Will Robertson	Rosie Coleman	Walks
Aaron Rigby	Wim Vaessan	Sprints
Chelsea Scolyer	Trent Nicholls	Sprints
Rachel Tolson	Mike Gunson	Sprints
Tom Winkel	Andrew Winkel	Distance

#### **Event Group Coaches**

Susan Andrews Distance
Wayne Mason Sprints
James Fitzpatrick Pole Vault
Rosemary Coleman Walks

Roger Hosie Multis and Throws



# **RACE WALKING TASMANIA REPORT 2020-21**

The 2020 Winter Road Walk Season was like no other, for many weeks and well into winter we wondered if we were going to have any competition at all due to the COVID 19 Pandemic.

After having abandoned several potential commencement dates between April and June, we were finally able to start and complete a season of 13 Road Walk event days from mid - July through to late September.

At the end of the 2020 Track Season a significant number of our Winter Road Walkers moved interstate, while a smaller number retired or were injured. We were concerned that our numbers of competitor numbers would be small, but I am pleased to say that our numbers at weekly Club races did not drastically reduce.

Keeping our numbers stable from week to week was a small influx of new walkers, a commitment by our northern based walkers to walk regularly in the mostly Hobart based events, and an ever-reliable cohort of Masters athletes who turn up each week.

With the cancellation of all National Track and Field and National Road Walk Championships our State Road Walk Championship became the focus of the season.

# 2020 Tasmanian All Schools Walks Championships & State Senior Short Titles Saturday 29 August Tunbridge

A strong cross wind took the edge off a near perfect day for the first of our 2020 Road Walk Titles. Our younger athletes led the way with solid PB's and courageous efforts.

Macy Devine led from start to finish in her 1.5km averaging just about 6 minute kilometre pace, while Milah Hatten took another big slice off her PB for that distance as well.

In the U/14 Boys 2k Sam Lindsay took it up to the more experienced Oliver Morgan in the early part of the race, racing stride for stride with Oliver taking the honours but with both boys earning PB's Sheridan Hay in her first 3k (the under 16 event) had to contend with the dreaded Race Walkers' shin splints (many of us know what that is like!) and did well to complete her event.

Respectable performances were put in by our elite youngsters Will Bottle over 5k and William Robertson over 10k. The competition for the medals in the O/40 Women's event was a forgone conclusion for Elizabeth Leitch, but fiercely contested in the Men's O/40 event, with Eugene Gerlach holding off the chasing duo of Ron Foster and Wayne Fletcher.



# 2020 Athletics Tasmania Road Walk Championships (Long Course) held at Seven Mile Beach Saturday September 26 2020

Our Long Course Championship competitors had to endure cold and windy conditions at Seven Mile Beach. Starting first were Wayne Fletcher and Ron Foster in the Men's O/40 10k. It was a tight contest for the first 6km, but by the 7k mark Ron had put his foot down and ended up winning convincingly.

Our younger brigade copped the worst of the weather, it not only cold and windy but raining as well. The 2km event saw some nice walking from Oscar Neely to take out the Boys event, while in the Girls event we saw a dead heat for the Gold between Milah Hatten (with a big PB) and Lilly Carr.

In the U/14 Boys 3km Oliver Morgan took out the Gold from Sam Lindsay.

## Summary

2020 provided challenges for those of our Walkers who would have competed at the national level if it were not for the COVID19 Pandemic (most likely Sam Lindsay, Oliver Morgan & Will Bottle). To their credit they used 2020 Road Walks to further develop their Walking techniques and speed, and consequently they performed to a high a standard during the 2020/21 Track season. Sam, Oliver and Will have recently been rewarded for their improvement with places in the Athlete Development TTP programme.

Accolades are also due to Ron Foster and Wayne Fletcher, who appear in AT historical records as having the longest Careers in Athletics with State Title Medals. Ron has 54yrs with medals, while Wayne has 48yrs with medals, both are still competing in the current Road Walk season, proof that Athletics really can be a pursuit for a lifetime.

We went into the season worried about the impact of the loss of our elite young women Walkers but came to the end of the season thankful that we had a season at all.

Thank You to those who contributed to our successful winter walk season.

Wayne Fletcher for again measuring our courses and being the fountain of knowledge for all things pertaining to the rules of Race Walking and Athletics competition.

All Parents and Family members who were Shanghaied into duties on race day, such as time keeping and recording, particularly Nick and Maxine Lindsay, Ben and Sharon Bottle, Paul Leitch, Adrian Hatten, Amanda Robertson, Bernadette Morgan, Jo Blackwell and Christine Randall.

Coach Rosie, who continues to develop our younger Walkers to being solid competitors on the National stage.

On behalf of Tas. Race Walkers,

#### **David Moore**

June 2021



# ATHLETICS TASMANIA INTERNATIONAL REPRESENTATION 2020-21

#### **ATHLETES**

No international competitions held due to Covid-19 Pandemic

#### **TEAM OFFICIALS**

No international competitions held due to Covid-19 Pandemic

#### **COMPETITION OFFICIALS**

No international competitions held due to Covid-19 Pandemic



# 2020-2021 MEMBERSHIP DATA

#### **WOMEN**

	Open	U20	U18	U16	U14	Total
Eastern Suburbs AC	32	5	8	9	6	60
Newstead AC	26	5	12	10	20	73
North Launceston AC	1	5	4	3	0	13
North West Athletics Club	12	2	4	5	2	25
Northern Suburbs	29	1	2	8	3	43
OVA	6	8	7	2	2	25
Sandy Bay Harrier Club	30	1	3	5	3	42
TAL			2			2
Tasmanian Masters	29					29
UTAS	30	2	5	4	5	46
						358

#### MEN

	Open	U20	U18	U16	U14	Total	Club Total
Eastern Suburbs AC	31	0	3	3	7	44	104
Newstead AC	23	4	11	12	19	69	142
North Launceston AC	3	5	7	8	2	25	38
North West Athletics Club	15	2	6	1	0	24	49
Northern Suburbs	44	3	7	5	3	62	105
OVA	19	8	12	7	1	47	72
Sandy Bay Harrier Club	50	6	10	13	1	80	122
TAL	1		2			3	5
Tasmanian Masters	38					38	67
UTAS	40	3	7	4	0	54	100
						446	

Officials 50
Club Administrators 20
Coaches 137

# **AT Total Membership: 1,011 Members**

<sup>\*</sup>The 2020-2021 Athletics Tasmania membership data has been taken from RevSport.

<sup>\*</sup>Individuals that are athletes/coaches and/or officials are counted across each registration definition.



# **TASMANIAN RECORDS 2020-2021**

The following Tasmanian Records were recognised as being set during the 2020-21 season:

Туре	Event	Perf	Name	Club	Date	Location
Open	100yds	9.66	Jacob Despard	OVA	29.12.20	Penguin
Open	1500m	3.30.51	Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	25.09.20	Doha QAT
Open	1500m	3.31.48	Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	23.08.20	Stockholm
Open	1 mile	3.50.61	Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	29.12.20	Penguin
Open	3000m	7.28.02	Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	17.09.20	Rome ITA
Open	Marathon	2.10.20	David Chettle	SB	7.12.75	Fukuoka JPN
Open	100yds	10.83	Morgan Gaffney	NWAC	29.12.20	Penguin
Open	Half Marathon	1:11.50	Milly Clark	UTAS	10.11.19	Monterrey
Open	Pole Vault	3.91m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	7.11.20	Hobart
Open	Pole Vault	4.00m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	16.01.21	Bunbury
Open	Pole Vault	4.07m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	22.01.21	Perth
Open	4×400m Mix	3.36.82	NWAC		12.12.20	Launceston
			(Nicole Perry, Abby Ch	apman, l	Lachlan Bonney,	Daniel Reeves)
Allcmrs	100 yard	9.66	Jacob Despard	OVA	29.12.20	Penguin
Allcmrs	1 mile	3.50.61	Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	29.12.20	Penguin
Allcmrs	Half Marathon	1.01.38	Brett Robinson	Vic	3.12.20	Launceston
Allcmrs	100 yard	10.62	Hana Basic	Vic	29.12.20	Penguin
Allcmrs	Half Marathon	1.13.01	Milly Clark	UTAS	12.01.20	Hobart
Allcmrs	Half Marathon	1.11.39	Andrea Secccafien	CAN	13.12.20	Launceston
U13	500m	4.51.14	Violet Owen	SB	6.02.21	Hobart
U13	1500m	4.47.59	Violet Owen	SB	21.2.21	Hobart
U13	Long Jump	5.05m	Bailey VanDenBroek	OVA	21.02.21	Domain
U13	Discus 1kg	31.38m	Arielle Cannell	ES	27.09.20	Hobart
U13	Discus 1kg	31.53m	Arielle Cannell	ES	24.10.20	Hobart
U13	Discus 1kg	32.02m	Arielle Cannell	ES	23.01.21	Hobart
U14	400m	52.97	Benjamin Korotki	UTAS	6.02.21	Hobart
U14	1500m	4.41.07	Avalon Forbes	NS	14.11.20	Hobart
U14	Discus 1kg	38.02m	Arielle Cannell	ES	13.04.21	Sydney
U14	Hammer 3kg	49.14m	Arielle Cannell	ES	9.01.21	Hobart
U15	Javelin 500g	39.68	Jessica Bray	ES	18.11.20	Hobart
U15	Javelin 500g	39.68	Jessica Bray	ES	15.04.21	Sydney
U16	1 mile	4.23.70	Tom Winkel	NWAC	29.12.20	Penguin
U16	3000m	8.41.27	Tom Winkel	NWAC	19.04.21	Sydney
U16	100m	12.05	Chelsea Scolyer	NWAC	12.04.21	Sydney
U17	100m	12.05	Chelsea Scolyer	NWAC	12.04.21	Sydney
U17/18	1 mile	5.04.27	Ella Atkins	OVA	28.11.20	Hobart



U18	4×400m Mix	3.44.91	Newstead Athletics	New	12.12.20	Launceston
			(Kaiser Myatt, Isabella	Davie, S	Sophie Marshall,	Alexander Creak)
U19	1 mile	5.04.27	Ella Atkins	OVA	28.11.20	Hobart
U20	2000m	5.29.21	Samuel Clifford	New	30.08.20	Hobart
U20	1 mile	4.45.24	Ruby Smee	SB	28.11.20	Hobart
U20	3000m	9.18.42	Ruby Smee	SB	10.10.20	Hobart
U20	5000m	16.16.89	Ruby Smee	SB	31.10.20	Hobart
U20	Pole Vault	3.91m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	7.11.20	Hobart
U20	Pole Vault	4.00m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	16.01.21	Bunbury
U20	Pole Vault	4.07m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	22.01.21	Perth

Wayne Fletcher and Kevin Morse

**Records Officers** 



# TASMANIAN CHAMPIONSHIPS RESULTS 2020/2021

## **Tasmanian Short Course Road Running Championships**

**NOT HELD IN 2020-21** 

## **Tasmanian Road Running Championships**

held in conjunction with Launceston Running Festival Riverbend Park, Launceston – 13/12/2020

#### WOMEN - 10km

Open: 1 Ruby Smee SB 33:52; 2 Orla Timmins UTAS 35:55; 3 Anna Smee SB 39:39

Under 20: 1 Jessica Taylor NEW 49:06; 2 Sophie Roberts NL 56:17

Over 40: 1 Anna Smee SB 39:39; 2 Amie Bramich OVA 42:45; 3 Bonnie Davies, TMA, 50:07

Over 50: 1 Louise Elkerton OVA 47:20; 2 Barbara Clayton NEW 58:31; 3 Tristam Fitzallen NEW 59:25

#### WOMEN - 5km

Under 18: 1 Natasha Bonsey UTAS 38:36

Under 16: 1 Ella Atkins OVA 18:14; 2 Bonnie Talbot NEW 22:45; 3 Kara Smith NL 26:44

Under 14: 1 Averyl Quinn NL 19:16; 2 Sophie Brewster NEW 21:21; 3 Aleiah Yanock-Sebastian UTAS 29:13

#### WOMEN - 1 Mile

Under 12: 1 Annabelle Cook NEW 6:06. 2 Alexandra Elliott NEW 6:40

#### **MEN - 10km**

Open: 1 Samuel Clifford NEW 30:20; 2 David Thomas NEW 30:25; 3 Thomas Murton UTAS 30:51 Under 20: 1 Samuel Clifford NEW 30:20; 2 Robert Elkerton OVA 32:26; 3 Caleb Poole NEW 43:02 Over 40: 1 Matthew Zegveld NEW 34:29; 2 Shaun Batten UTAS 36:59; 3 Josh Durno NS 40:02 Over 50: 1 Craig Downie SB 37:23; 2 Anthony Baines NS 37:24; 3 William Yee, TMA, 39:27

#### MEN - 5km

Under 18: 1 Alexander Kwa SB 15:52; 2 William Robertson OVA 16:36; 3 Alexander Wood NEW 17:48

Under 16: 1 Tom Winkel NW 15:44; 2 Isaac Bonsey UTAS 16:08; 3 Jai Eccles NEW 17:03

**Under 14: NOT CONTESTED** 

#### MEN - 1 Mile

Under 12: 1 Rohan Crawford NEW 7:04



# Tasmanian Marathon and Half Marathon Championships Cadbury Estate, Claremont – 04/04/2021

#### **WOMEN**

Marathon: 1 Natasha Mapley UTAS 3:14.08; 2 Bonnie Dsvies TMA 3:35.00

Half Marathon: 1 Meriem Daoui NS 1:19.28; 2 Orla Timmins UTAS 1:23.42; 3 Yvette Edward TMA 1:28.41

#### **MEN**

Marathon: 1 Hayden Bishop UTAS 2:56.44; 2 Ben Brockman UTAS; 3:07.46 3 Josh Durno (NS) 3:09.46 Half Marathon: 1 Nick Earl UTAS 1:06.56; 2 Ben Covington SB 1:13.29; 3 Marcus Lennon ES 1:24.57

## **Tasmanian Mountain Running Championships**

**NOT HELD IN 2020-21** 

# 108th Tasmanian Cross Country Championship Queen's Domain, Hobart – 22/08/2020

#### **WOMEN**

Under 12 3000m: 1 Violet Owen SB 11:46; 2 Alexandra Elliott NEW 13:23; 3 Chloe Horsman NEW 13:25

TEAMS: 1 NEW 6pts

Under 14 3000m: 1 Sophie Marshall NEW 11:18; 2 Jessica Smith NS 11:39; 3 Jemima Lennon ES, 11:46

TEAMS: 1 NS 11pts; 2 NEW 15pts; 3 ES 19pts

Under 16 4000m: 1 Ella Atkins, OVA, 15:51; 2 Mikayla Ireland NS, 16:25; 3 Avalon Forbes NS, 16:26

TEAMS: 1 NS 6pts

Under 18 4000m: 1 Georgia Chambers, OVA, 16:47; 2 Lily Overton NW 17:02; 3 Abby Henderson NEW 19:56

Under 20 6000m: 1 Darcy Miller NW 25:18; 2 Montana McKenzie NEW 31:55

Open 10000m: 1 Milly Clark UTAS 36:22; 2 Ruby Smee SB38:56; 3 Meriem Daoui NS, 41:24

TEAMS: 1 UTAS 19pts; 2 NS 22pts; 3 NEW 37pts

Over 40 10000m: 1 Yvette Edward TMA 42:44; 2 Anita McGinniss SB 44:27; 3 Vanessa Kearney NS 44:37

TEAMS: 1 TMA 6pts

Over 50 8000m: 1 Francesca Smith SB38:00; 2 Vicky Gunn NEW 38:54; 3 Tracey Keating TMA 39:53

TEAMS: 1 TMA 9pts; 2 NEW 12pts; 3 NS 24pts

Over 60 6000m: 1 Adele Lucas NS, 35:09; 2 Cheryl Longey TMA 35:42; 3 Carol Bristow NS, 36:28

TEAMS: 1 NS 6pts

#### MEN

Under 12 3000m: 1 Jonte Tummon ES, 11:52; 2 Lachlan Preece NEW 12:21; 3 Callum Degenaar SB13:15.

Under 14 3000m: 1 Luke Palmer ES, 10:41; 2 Noah Proposch NS, 11:56; 3 Isaac Dixon ESU, 12:13

TEAMS: 1 NS 8pts; 2 NEW 13pts

Under 16 4000m: 1 Tom Winkel NW 13:54; 2 Isaac Bonsey UTAS 14:09; 3 Jai Eccles NEW 14:40.

TEAMS: 1 UTAS 8pts; 2 NEW 13pts

Under 18 6000m: 1 Haney Mokonen NS, 20:55; 2 Alexander Kwa SB21:09; 3 Dylan Burnett NS, 21:14.

TEAMS: 1 NEW 6pts



Under 20 8000m: 1 Jamie Laurence, OVA, 29:19; 2 Ethan Stretton UTAS 29:34.

Open 10000m: 1 Samuel Clifford NEW 33:21; 2 David Thomas NEW 33:46; 3 Harvey Chilcott UTAS 34:31

TEAMS: 1 NEW 18pts; 2 UTAS 22pts; 3 NS 38pts

Over 40 10000m: 1 Daniel Smee SB 37:18; 2 Matthew Zegfeld NEW 39:02; Matthew Leary SB 44:34

TEAMS: 1 NEW 6pts

Over 50 8000m: 1 Michael Davis NS, 29:58; 2 David O'Brien NS, 32:13; 3 William Yee TMA 32:4

TEAMS: 1 NS Black 7pts; 2 ES 23pts; 3 TMA 24pts

Over 60 6000m: 1 Alvin Johns TMA 25:19; 2 Brent Nutting TMA 27:35; 3 Phillip Grimmond TMA 30:54.

TEAMS: 1 TMA Green 6pts; 2 NEW 20pts; 3 TMA White 24pts

Note: No relay championships were contested in 2020-21.

# Tasmanian Road Walking Championships Tunbridge – 29/08/2020

#### **WOMEN**

Under 11 Schools 1.5km: 1 Macy Devine 9:13

Under 12 Schools 1.5km: 1 Lily Carr 9:58; 2 Milah Hatten 11:57

Under 14 Schools 2km: 1 Gabby Hay 13:49 Under 16 Schools 3km: 1 Sheridan Hay 27:24 Under 18 Schools 5km: NOT CONTESTED Under 20 Schools 5km: NOT CONTESTED

Open 10km: NOT CONTESTED

Over 40 5km: 1 Elizabeth Leitch TMA 34:27

#### **MEN**

Under 12 Schools 1.5km: NOT CONTESTED

Under 14 Schools 2km: 1 Oliver Morgan 11:06; 2 Sam Lindsay 11:18

Under 16 Schools 3km: 1 Oliver Morgan 17:37 Under 18 Schools 5km: 1 Will Bottle 24:48 Open 10km: 1 Will Robertson OVA 48:22

Over 40 5km: 1 Eugene Gerlach OVA 36:34; 2 Ron Foster TMA 38:00; 3 Wayne Fletcher NS 38:34

## Tasmanian Road Walking Championships Seven Mile Beach – 26/09/2020

#### **WOMEN**

Open 20km: NOT CONTESTED Under 20 10km: NOT CONTESTED Under 18 5km: NOT CONTESTED Under 16 5km: NOT CONTESTED Under 14 3km: NOT CONTESTED

Under 12 2km: 1= Milah Hatten OVA 17:14; 1= Lily Carr LAT 17:14



#### **MEN**

Open 20km: NOT CONTESTED

Over 40 10km: 1 Ron Foster TMA 75.50 2 Wayne Fletcher NS 82.04

Under 18 10km: NOT CONTESTED Under 16 5km: NO FINISHERS

Under 14 3km: 1 Oliver Morgan OVA 16.11; 2 Samuel Lindsay NEW 18.05

Under 12 2km: 1Oscar Neely OVA 14.53

#### 2020 Tasmanian Schools Nitro State Final

**NOT HELD IN 2020-21** 

# Tasmanian State Mixed 4×400m Relay Championships Northern Athletic Centre – St Leonards – 12/12/2020

#### MIXED - OPEN

4×400m Relay: 1 NW Red (Nicole Perry, Lachie Bonney, Abby Chapman, Daniel Reeves) 3:36.82;. 2 NEW (Emily Macinnes, Sam Clifford, Amie Broad, AJ Creak), 3:45.46;. 3 SB Harriers (Jess Lyndon, Jarred Gilroy, James Taranto, Ruby Smee) 3:46.23

#### **MIXED – UNDER 18**

4×400m Relay: 1 NEW Yellow (Isabella Davie, Kaiser Myatt, Sophie Marshall, AJ Creak) 3:44.9; 2 NL (Mia Findlay, Connor Wright, Maddison Brazendale, Jaydn Crawford) 3:45.93; 3 NEW Black (Kate Atherton, Alexander Wood, Trinity Inall Bejah, Rowan Allen) 4:00.56

#### MIXED – UNDER 15

4×400m Relay: NOT CONTESTED

## Tasmanian State Open 100 yards and Mile Championships Dial Regional Athletic Centre - Penguin – 29/12/20\* and 27/02/21

#### **MEN**

\*100 yards: (1.4): 1 Jacob Despard OVA 9.66; 2 Alex Hartmann QLD 9.70; 3 Aaron Leferink VIC 9.92; 8 Ross Lovell NL 10.60

\*Mile: 1 Stewart McSweyn UTAS 3.50.61 (Nat Allcomers Rec); 2 Sam Clifford NEW 4.09.78; 3 Gus Tomlinson Smith NW 4.18.55

#### **WOMEN**

1\*00 yards: (1.4) 1 Hana Basic VIC 10.62; 2 Hilal Durmaz QLD 10.79; 3 Morgan Gaffney NW 10.83; 4 Chelsea Scolyer NW 11.10; 6 Bec Kovacic UTAS 11.58

#Mile: 1 Lily Overton NW 5.05.88; 2 Darcy Miller NW 5.11.10; 3 Sandy Loring NW 5.21.35



# Tasmanian State 10000m, 10000m Race Walk and Combined Events Championships Domain Athletic Centre - Hobart - 09 to 10/01/2021

#### **MEN**

10000m: 1 Nick Earl UTAS 30:59.65; 2 Sam Clifford NEW 31:42.35 3 Brad Tennick OVA 31:56.94

10000m Race Walk: No competitors finished Decathlon: 1 Geoff Gibbons UTAS 5435pts

Under 20 Combined Event: 1 Cameron Mann SB 4154pts
Under 18 Combined Event: 1 Will Bottle NEW 4300pts
Under 16 Combined Event: 1 Mac Wilcox NL 3227pts

#### **WOMEN**

10000m: 1 Vanessa Wilson VIC 36:59.22 10000m Race Walk: NOT CONTESTED

Heptathlon: NOT CONTESTED

Under 20 Heptathlon: NOT CONTESTED

Under 18 Combined Event: 1 Isabella Davie NEW 4007pts; 2 Bianca Anderson NEW 3545pts; 3 Amy Wiggins UTAS

3010pts

Under 16 Combined Event: 1 Abbey Berlese NEW 4182pts; 2 Asha Lowe NEW 3592pts

## Tasmanian State 3000m Championships Dial Regional Athletic Centre - Penguin – 26/01/21

#### **MEN**

3000m Open: 1 Bailey Murzecki-Hince UTAS 8.34.44; 2 Ben Covington SB 8:36.21; 3 Thomas Wilson NW 8:36.98

3000m U18: 1 Isaac Bonsey UTAS 9:07.55; 2 Jai Eccles UTAS 9:48.77; 3 James Frankcombe NW 10:28.20

3000m U16: 1 Felix Meyer OVA 10.18.07 3000m U15: 1 Luke Palmer ES 9.43.49

#### **WOMEN**

3000m Open: 1 Darcy Miller (NW) 10.40.80; 2 Hannah Cummins UTAS 11:06.61; 3 Sandy Loring NW 11:12.69

3000m U16: 1 Rachel Horsham (SB) 11:00.60

# Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships Northern Athletic Centre – St Leonards - 19/03/21 to 11/03/22

#### **WOMEN - OPEN**

100m: (w: 0.5) 1 Morgan Gaffney NW 11.75; 2 Kiani Allen ES 12.04; 3 Chelsea Scolyer NW 12.14

Para: (w: 0.5) 1 Rachel Tolson T37 NW 17.11

200m: (w: -0.5) 1 Morgan Gaffney NW 23.84; 2 Kiani Allen ES 24.45; 3 Abby Chapman NW 24.65

Para: (w: -0.5) 1 Rachel Tolson T37 NW 36.82

400m Lynne Mazey: 1 Abby Chapman NW 56.11; 2 Samantha Lind ES 57.79; 3 Amy Pedder UTAS 59.17

800m: 1 Ruby Smee SB 2:10.47; 2 Eve Bell NW 2:15.96; 3 Avalon Forbes NS 2:16.67

1500m: 1 Ruby Smee SB 4:22.98; 2 Darcy Miller NW 4:57.48; 3 Hannah Cummins UTAS 5:06.26

5000m: 1 Hannah Cummins UTAS 19:40.52



400mH (10 x .76m): 1 Mia Findlay NL 72.25; 2 Inessa Corney UTAS 80.03

4×100m Relay: 1 NW Green (Abby Chapman, Morgan Gaffney, Emma Penney, Chelsea Scolyer) 47.85; 2 UTAS (Amy Pedder, Fideline Nkoso, Amy Wiggins, Bec Kovacic) 51.96; 3 NW Blue (Sharelle Preston, Nicole Johnstone, Eve Bell, Tess Horton) 52.72

4×400m Relay: 1 NW Blue (Nicole Johnstone, Eve Bell, Morgan Gaffney, Abby Chapman) 3:55.05; 2 ES (Sophie Young, Samantha Lind, Kiani Allen, Kiara Calvert) 4:03.00; 3 NW Green (Tess Horton, Darcy Miller, Lily Overton, Emma Penney) 4:12.18

High Jump: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 1.49m; 2 Anna Gatehouse SB 1.45m; 3 Grace Gillow NL 1.40m

Pole Vault: 1 Raphaela Corney UTAS 3.95m; 2 Zoe Laurenson UTAS 3.40m

Long Jump: 1 Sophie Young ES 4.82m w:0.6; 2 Birgitta Otto UTAS 4.54m w:0.6; 3 Olivia Young ES 4.44m w:1.6 Triple Jump: 1 Birgitta Otto UTAS 10.46m w:-0.2; 2 Sophie Young ES 10.14m w:1.0; 3 Olivia Young ES 9.41m w:-0.2

Shot Put 4kg: 1 Rebecca Direen UTAS 12.56m; 2 Isabella Hippel ES 12.27m; 3 Lucy Reimer NW 11.24m

Para: 1 Rebecca Mathers F20 OVA 6.29m

Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Lucy Reimer NW 41.89m; 2 Isabella Hippel ES 39.07m; 3 Rachel Hosie ES 38.20m

Para: 1 Rebecca Mathers F20 OVA 19.66m

Hammer Throw 4kg: 1 Julia Direen OVA 46.99m; 2 Rachel Hosie ES 42.36m; 3 Emily Canham UTAS 41.58m Javelin Throw 600g: 1 Emily Canham UTAS 37.03m; 2 Jessica Bray ES 35.14m; 3 Lucy Reimer NW 32.84m

Para: 1 Rebecca Mathers F20 OVA 14.27m

5000m Race Walk: 1 Elizabeth Leitch TMA 34:27.93

#### **WOMEN – UNDER 18:**

100m: (w: -0.8) 1 Trinity Inall Bejah NEW 12.81; 2 Amie Broad NEW 13.28; 3 Kayedel Smith ES 13.37

Para: (w: -0.9) 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 16.51

200m: (w: -0.3) 1 Trinity Inall Bejah NEW 25.95; 2 Amie Broad NEW 26.34; 3 Kayedel Smith ES 26.42

Para: (w: 0.7) 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 34.46

400m: 1 Kate Atherton NEW 60.60; 2 Maggie Steele OVA 62.46; 3 Blaise Fitzallen NEW 65.77

800m: 1 Sophie Marshall NEW 2:15.39; 2 Lily Overton NW 2:19.76; 3 Isabelle Gan-Pain ES 2:29.25

Para: 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 3:01.60

1500m: 1 Sophie Marshall NEW 4:42.50; 2 Lily Overton NW 4:46.87; 3 Sophie Connolly ES 4:50.58

Para: 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 6:30.58

100mH (10 x .76m): (w: 1.9) 1 Kayedel Smith ES 16.76; 2 Kara Smith NL 16.92; 3 Bianca Anderson NEW 16.94

2000m Steeplechase (.76m) 1 Abbie Butler NEW 7:10.89

4×100m Relay: 1 NEW (Trinity Inall Bejah, Natasha Barnes, Kate Atherton, Amie Broad) 52.01; 2 UTAS (Amy

Wiggins, Fideline Nkoso, Lauren Shelton, Zoe Laurenson) 52.99; 3 OVA (Bailey Van Den Broek, Emma Weimann,

Brooke Mathers, Maggie Steele) 55.10

4×400m Relay: 1 NEW (Blaise Fitzallen, Natasha Barnes, Isabella Shaw, Bianca Anderson) 4:30.44 High Jump: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 1.56m; 2 Kara Smith NL 1.53m; 3 Charli Ross NL 1.45m

Pole Vault: 1 Neve Hagan UTAS 1.90m

Long Jump: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 5.04m w:-0.5; 2 Asha Lowe NEW 4.88m w:-1.0; 3 Charli Ross NL 4.84m

w:-0.8

Para: 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 2.96m w:-0.3

Triple Jump: 1 Charli Ross NL 10.63m w:-0.4; 2 Jennifer Fuller NW 10.15m w:1.2; 3 Alicia Hollingworth NL 10.09m w:0.5



Para: 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 6.69m w:1.1

Shot Put 3kg: 1 Isabella Hippel ES 14.54m; 2 Natalia Leszczynski OVA 12.22m; 3 Jessica Bray ES 12.00m Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Isabella Hippel ES 37.73m; 2 Jessica Bray ES 36.92m; 3 Arielle Cannell ES 34.53m

Hammer Throw 3kg: 1 Isabella Hippel ES 48.68m; 2 Arielle Cannell ES 45.04m; 3 Kate McShane NEW 36.65m Javelin Throw 500g: 1 Jessica Bray ES 37.66m; 2 Bianca Anderson NEW 30.93m; 3 Georgia Gillow NL 30.53m

Para: 1 Emily Aichberger T20 NW 19.66m

#### MEN - OPEN

100m: (w: -0.7) 1 Jagga Pybus SB 11.05; 2 Ryan Cooper OVA 11.07; 3 Brendan Ashcroft VIC 11.20. 4 Jarred Gilroy SB 11.45

Para: (w: 1.0) 1 Alexander McKillop T36 OVA 12.95 (90.50 MDS); 2 Christopher Albert T21`ES 18.42 (73.07)

200m: (w: 0.6) 1 Alexander Creak NEW 21.98; 2 Ryan Cooper OVA 22.16; 3 Brendan Ashcroft VIC 22.36. 4 Jarred Gilroy SB 22.66

Para: (w: 0.4) 1 Alexander McKillop T36 OVA 26.71

400m: 1 Alexander Creak NEW 48.85; 2 Daniel Reeves NW 49.13; 3 Jarred Gilroy SB 50.82

800m: 1 Lachlan Bonney NW 1:52.57; 2 Brad Kitto SB 1:53.98; 3 Gus Tomlinson Smith NW 1:54.25

1500m: 1 James Hansen UTAS 3:46.47; 2 Brad Kitto SB 3:53.04; 3 Thomas Wilson NW 3:55.49

5000m: 1 James Hansen UTAS 14:20.46; 2 Nick Earl UTAS 14:46.79; 3 Bailey Murzecki-Hince UTAS 14:55.79

110mH (1.067m): (w: 0.3) 1 Geoff Gibbons UTAS 17.50

400mH (.91m): 1 Jaydn Crawford NL 58.96; 2 Ayden Cousins SB 72.43

4×100m Relay: 1 SB (Alvaro Canosa Vasquez, Jacob Sullivan, Jarred Gilroy, Jagga Pybus) 43.88; 2 OVA (John Howe, Ryan Cooper, Dylan Graves, Xavier Connor) 45.09; 3 NS (Jackson Vukic, Cedric Ngotho, Ryan Davis, Brandon Clark) 45.64

4×400m Relay: 1 NW Blue (Max Green, Angus Lennecke, Lachlan Bonney, Daniel Reeves) 3:23.71; 2 NW Green (Tarj Singleton, Logan James, Jordan Maynard, Gus Tomlinson Smith) 3:31.48; 3 SB (James Taranto, James Tucker, Jarred Gilroy, Brad Kitto) 3:31.94.

High Jump: 1 Brandon Clark NS 1.85m; 2 Andreas Kreiss SB 1.80m; 3, Lachlan Krelle SB 1.70m

Pole Vault: 1 Matthew Hosie ES 4.45m; 2 Geoff Gibbons UTAS 3.90m; 3 Caleb Gardner SB 2.90m

Long Jump: 1 Brandon Clark NS 6.99m w:-1.1; 2 Joshua Hwaba SB 6.39m w:-0.1; 3 Geoff Gibbons UTAS 5.86m w:0.3

Triple Jump Rex Morriss: 1 Brandon Clark NS 14.48m w:-0.2; 2 Joshua Hwaba SB 14.25m w:-1.3; 3 Jinyou Ma UTAS 12.16m w:1.9

Shot Put: 1 Todd Hodgetts NEW 15.73m; 2 Jackson Mellor UTAS 12.97m; 3 Huw Peacock UTAS 12.70m

Para: 1 Christopher Albert F21 (4kg) ES 5.85m

Discus Throw 2kg: 1 Liam Shelton UTAS 41.43m; 2 Jackson Mellor UTAS 39.75m; 3 Huw Peacock UTAS 38.81m

Para: 1 Christopher Albert F21 (1kg) ES 9.83m

Hammer Throw 7.26kg: 1 Huw Peacock UTAS 58.41m; 2 Caleb Kirkpatrick UTAS 49.04m; 3 Jackson Mellor UTAS 43.78m

Javelin Throw 800g: 1 Hamish Peacock UTAS 64.57m; 2 Liam Shelton UTAS 60.55m; 3 TJ Pieters UTAS 58.82m

Para: 1 Christopher Albert F21 (600g) ES 10.43m

5000m Race Walk: 1 William Robertson OVA 23:35.02



#### **MEN – UNDER 18:**

100m: (w: -0.9) 1 Cedric Ngotho NS 11.50; 2 Toby Kamphuis NEW 11.65; 3 Harrison McLeod SB 11.79

200m: (w: -0.3) 1 Cedric Ngotho NS 22.69; 2 Tarj Singleton NW 22.96; 3 Toby Kamphuis NEW 23.20

400m: 1 Tarj Singleton NW 51.42; 2 Benjamin Korotki UTAS 51.57; 3 Brillam Kershaw ES 53.68

800m: 1 Alex Hanigan OVA 1:59.09; 2 Isaac Bonsey UTAS 2:00.18; 3 Samuel Plapp NW 2:01.24

1500m: 1 Alexander Kwa SB 4:13.26; 2 Tyler Innes UTAS 4:14.71; 3 Isaac Bonsey UTAS 4:15.02

110m H (.91m): (w: 0.3) 1 Seth Pfeiffer NL 20.31

2000m Steeplechase (.84m) 1 James Frankcombe NW 7:07.20

4×100m Relay: 1 SB (Alvaro Canosa Vasquez, Alexander Smart, Andreas Kreiss, Harrison McLeod) 46.59; 2 NL

(Wade Lamont, Jackson Wood, Jayden Eldershaw, Zane Arnold) 47.00; 3 NEW (Mackenzie Connell, Colby Mac

Venn, Rowan Allan, Toby Kamphuis) 47.37

4×400m Relay: 1 NEW (Avery Thomas, Rowan Allan, Alexander Wood, Kaiser Myatt) 3:52.15; 2 SB (Alvaro Canosa

Vasquez, Alexander Smart, Jacob Vanderkroef, Harrison McLeod) 3:53.48

High Jump: 1 Jayden Eldershaw NL 1.82m; 2 Seth Pfeiffer NL 1.80m; 3 Thomas Watters NL 1.75m

Pole Vault: 1 Andreas Kreiss SB 4.10m

Long Jump; 1 Josiah Otto OVA 5.87m w:0.2; 2 Zarian Simcox ES 5.84m w:-1.4; 3 Jayden Eldershaw NL 5.76m

w:-1.6

Triple Jump: 1 Blake Doyle OVA 12.60m w:2.0; 2 Josiah Otto OVA 12.28m w:1.0; 3 Jayden Eldershaw NL 11.98m

w:1.8

Shot Put 5kg: 1 Jaxson Stone NEW 12.32m; 2 Oliver Vince UTAS 10.61m

Discus Throw 1.5kg: 1 Jaxson Stone NEW 32.25m; 2 Oliver Vince UTAS 30.19m; 3 Mackenzie Connell NEW 26.53m

Hammer Throw 5kg: 1 Caleb Kirkpatrick UTAS 63.36m; 2 Oliver Vince UTAS 22.17m

Javelin Throw 700g: 1 Wade Lamont NL 57.62m; 2 Oliver Vince UTAS 37.72m; 3 Seth Pfeiffer NL 36.65m

5000m Race Walk: 1 Will Bottle NEW 24:17.32; 2 Oliver Morgan OVA 26:12.23

# Tasmanian Age State Track & Field Championships Domain Athletic Centre - Hobart - 20/02/21 to 21/02/21

#### **WOMEN:**

3000m Steeplechase: 1 NOT CONTESTED

#### **WOMEN - UNDER 20:**

100m: (w: -0.4) 1 Trinity Inall Bejah NEW 12.58; 2 Liana Kenna ES 12.79; 3 Amie Broad NEW 12.87

200m: (w: 0.1) 1 Trinity Inall Bejah NEW 25.81; 2 Amie Broad NEW 26.56; 3 Tess Horton NW 27.54

400m: 1 Emily Macinnes NEW 60.81; 2 Amie Broad NEW 64.65; 3 Emily Best NS 69.10

800m: 1 Abbie Butler NEW 2:19.63; 2 Isabelle Gan-Pain ES 2:21.51; 3 Emily Macinnes NEW 2:25.17

1500m: 1 Abbie Butler NEW 4:55.01; 2 Isabelle Gan-Pain ES 4:55.48; 3 Sophie Connolly ES 5:00.78

100mH (10 x .84m): (w: -2.6) 1 Emma Weimann OVA 19.81

400mH (10 x.76m): 1 Madison Brazendale NL 64.80

3000m Steeplechase (.76m): 1 Ella Atkins OVA 11:04.78

High Jump: 1 Kara Smith NL 1.55m; 2= Anna Gatehouse SB 1.50m; 2= Isabella Davie NEW 1.50m

Long Jump: 1 Bonnie Bowden ES 5.03m w:1.0; 2 Alicia Hollingworth NL 4.78m w:1.9; 3 Amy Wiggins UTAS 4.72m

w:1.0

Triple Jump: 1 Alicia Hollingworth NL 10.31m w:-1.6; 2 Jana Allen ES 9.74m w:-1.2; 3 Emma Weimann OVA 9.57m

w:0.4



Shot Put 4kg: 1 Isabella Hippel ES 12.06m; 2 Natalia Leszczynski OVA 10.89m; 3 Rachel Hosie ES 10.60m

Para: 1 Rebecca Mathers F20 OVA 6.04m

Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Rachel Hosie ES 37.66m; 2 Isabella Hippel ES 37.04m; 3 Jessica Bray ES 36.42m

Para: 1 Rebecca Mathers F20 OVA 20.12m

Hammer Throw 4kg: 1 Isabella Hippel ES 38.17m; 2 Rachel Hosie ES 37.92m; 3 Keeley Burns UTAS 27.54m Javelin Throw 600g: 1 Jessica Bray ES 35.70m; 2 Tahlia Honey UTAS 28.85m; 3 Rachel Hosie ES 28.37m

Para: 1 Rebecca Mathers F20 OVA 17.16m

#### **WOMEN – UNDER 16:**

100m: (w: -0.4) 1 Chelsea Scolyer NW 12.48; 2 Emma Grubb ES 13.21; 3 Kayedel Smith ES 13.31

200m: (w: -1.3) 1 Chelsea Scolyer NW 25.09; 2 Kayedel Smith ES 27.04; 3 Jennifer Fuller NW 27.84

400m: 1 Emma Grubb ES 61.47; 2 Prue Clarke SB 64.97; 3 Jennifer Fuller NW 70.02

800m: 1 Avalon Forbes NS 2:17.63; 2 Isabelle Hoggett NS 2:25.90; 3 Rachel Horsham SB 2:26.71 1500m: 1 Avalon Forbes NS 4:41.35; 2 Mikayla Ireland NS 4:48.72; 3 Rachel Horsham SB 4:54.98

90mH (9 x .76m): (w: -1.6) 1 Kayedel Smith ES 15.69; 2 Jessica Bray ES 15.92; 3 Erin Callaway ES 18.19

200mH (10 x .76m): (w: -0.1) 1 Kayedel Smith ES 31.88; 2 Isabella Rand ES 39.26

2000m Steeplechase (.76m): 1 Mikayla Ireland NS 7:14.77

High Jump: 1 Jessica Bray ES 1.45m

Long Jump: 1 Chelsea Scolyer NW 5.08m w:2.1; 2 Jessica Bray ES 5.06m w:2.8; 3 Jennifer Fuller NW 4.63m w:-0.6

Triple Jump: 1 Jennifer Fuller NW 10.08m w:-2.8

Shot Put 3kg: 1 Davina Cox UTAS 12.48m; 2 Jessica Bray ES 12.22m; 3 Jennifer Fuller NW 11.33m

Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Jessica Bray ES 36.41m; 2 Jennifer Fuller NW 26.62m; 3 Georgia Gillow NL 25.84m

Hammer Throw 3kg: 1 Davina Cox UTAS 34.09m; 2 Jessica Bray ES 30.24m

Javelin Throw 500g: 1 Jessica Bray ES 36.68m; 2 Georgia Gillow NL 30.86m; 3 Jennifer Fuller NW 24.59m

#### **WOMEN - UNDER 15:**

100m: (w: -0.6) 1 Abbi Owen ES 13.31; 2 Charli Ross NL 13.78; 3 Maggie Steele OVA 13.85

200m: (w: 1.9) 1 Abbi Owen ES 26.86; 2 Maggie Steele OVA 27.71; 3 Indra Taylor NW 30.63

400m: 1 Abbi Owen ES 62.14; 2 Maggie Steele OVA 65.28

800m: 1 Sophie Marshall NEW 2:18.61; 2 Jemima Lennon ES 2:30.68; 3 Bella Quin NS 2:34.31

1500m: 1 Sophie Marshall NEW 4:44.82; 2 Averyl Quinn NL 4:49.53; 3 Jemima Lennon ES 5:04.49

200mH (10 x .76m): (w: -0.1) 1 Lily Smith NEW 33.05; 2 Indra Taylor NW 35.51

2000m Steeplechase (.76m) 1 Jessica Smith NS 7:04.43

4×100m Relay: 1 ES (Imogen Lennon, Arielle Cannell, Jemima Lennon, Abbi Owen) 56.25; 2 UTAS (Neve Hagan,

Natasha Bren, Eva Bren, Erin Mullarvey) 65.24

4×200m Relay: 1 ES (Imogen Lennon, Arielle Cannell, Jemima Lennon, Abbi Owen) 1:58.82; 2 NEW (Blaise

Fitzallen, Annabelle Cook, Ava Murfet, Sophie Marshall) 2:03.17; 3 UTAS (Neve Hagan, Kate Fox, Natasha Bren,

Eva Bren) 2:19.72.

High Jump: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 1.45m; 2 Erin Mullarvey UTAS 1.25m

Pole Vault: 1 Neve Hagan UTAS 2.25m

Long Jump: 1 Maggie Steele OVA 4.63m w:-0.1; 2 Neve Hagan UTAS 4.28m w:1.9; 3 Indra Taylor NW 4.25m w:1.4

Triple Jump: 1 Charli Ross NL 10.68m w:-1.4; 2 Neve Hagan UTAS 9.62m w:-1.7; 3 Indra Taylor NW 8.75m w:-1.0

Shot Put 3kg: 1 Taya Munday NW 10.26m; 2 Blaise Fitzallen NEW 9.47m; 3 Charli Ross NL 9.33m

Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Taya Munday NW 29.03m; 2 Erin Mullarvey UTAS 23.38m; 3 Indra Taylor NW 20.17m

Hammer Throw 3kg: 1 Arielle Cannell ES 47.02m

Javelin Throw 500g: 1 Blaise Fitzallen NEW 27.64m; 2 Ava Murfet NEW 23.25m; 3 Charli Ross NL 20.59m



#### **WOMEN – UNDER 14:**

100m: (w: 1.5) 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 13.41; 2 Lily Smith NEW 14.29; 3 Kasia Taylor NW 15.01

200m: (w: 1.0) 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 27.77; 2 Kasia Taylor NW 30.44

800m: 1 Violet Owen SB 2:22.70

1500m: 1 Violet Owen SB 4:47.59; 2 Kate Fox UTAS 5:19.21

80mH (9 x .76m): (w: 0.3) 1 Lily Smith NEW 14.43; 2 Milah Hatten OVA 16.65

High Jump: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 1.51m Pole Vault: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 2.20m

Long Jump: 1 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 5.05m w:-0.2; 2 Maighan Arnold ES 4.18m w:0.0; 3 Kasia Taylor NW

4.11m w:-1.0

Triple Jump: 1 Lily Smith NEW 10.29m w:0.9; 2 Milah Hatten OVA 9.20m w:0.7; 3 Kasia Taylor NW 9.05m w:2.6 Shot Put 3kg: 1 Arielle Cannell ES 10.65m; 2 Maighan Arnold ES 9.53m; 3 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 9.34m Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Arielle Cannell ES 34.24m; 2 Maighan Arnold ES 29.51m; 3 Ava Murfet NEW 23.03m

Hammer Throw 3kg: 1 Arielle Cannell ES 41.17m; 2 Ava Murfet NEW 22.29m

Javelin Throw 400g: 1 Marie Kwa SB 31.38m; 2 Maighan Arnold ES 29.80m; 3 Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 28.62m

#### **MEN:**

3000m Steeplechase: 1 Nick Earl UTAS 9:42.68; 2 Gabriel Dennison UTAS 10:53.94

#### **MEN – UNDER 20:**

100m: (w: 0.1) 1 Alexander Creak NEW 11.07; 2 Cedric Ngotho NS 11.16; 3 Jack Lewis OVA 11.31 200m: (w: 0.2) 1 Alexander Creak NEW 22.30; 2 Cedric Ngotho NS 22.52; 3 Connor Wright NL 23.13 400m: 1 Alexander Creak NEW 49.74; 2 Jaydn Crawford NL 52.44; 3 Jordan Maynard NW 53.51 800m: 1 Dylan Burnett NS 2:00.06; 2 William Robertson OVA 2:00.08; 3 Isaac Bonsey UTAS 2:03.61 1500m: 1 William Robertson OVA 4:09.43; 2 Haney Mokonen NS 4:10.27; 3 Dylan Burnett NS 4:10.53

400mH (10 x .91m): 1 Jaydn Crawford NL 60.08

High Jump: 1 Cameron Mann SB 1.50m

Long Jump: 1 Joshua Hwaba SB 6.52m w:3.9; 2 Zarian Simcox ES 5.77m w:1.8; 3 Dylan Graves OVA 5.60m w:1.2 Triple Jump: 1 Joshua Hwaba SB 13.43m w:-0.4; 2 Cameron Mann SB 12.14m w:-0.9; 3 Liam Hatten OVA 11.71m w:0.0

Shot Put 6kg: 1 Jackson Mellor UTAS 14.55m; 2 Tyson Hartill SB 11.51m; 3 Cameron Mann SB 10.50m

Discus Throw 1.75kg: 1 Jackson Mellor UTAS 44.30m; 2 Oliver Vince UTAS 25.88m Hammer Throw 6kg: 1 Caleb Kirkpatrick UTAS 54.55m; 2 Jackson Mellor UTAS 46.46m

Javelin Throw 800g: 1 Cameron Mann SB 35.51m; 2 Oliver Vince UTAS 34.52m

5000m Race Walk: 1 Will Bottle NEW 24:11.10

#### **MEN - UNDER 16:**

100m: (w: 1.1) 1 Harrison McLeod SB 11.75; 2 Max Perkin NS 11.88; 3 Nathaniel Sulzberger UTAS 12.08 200m: (w: -0.6) 1 Harrison McLeod SB 23.27; 2 Max Perkin NS 23.87; 3 Nathaniel Sulzberger UTAS 24.01

400m: 1 Samuel Plapp NW 53.32; 2 Henry Cooper SB 58.86

800m: 1 Samuel Plapp NW 2:02.55; 2 Henry Cooper SB 2:18.41; 3 Lachlan Sheen SB 2:19.01 1500m: 1 Lachlan Fox UTAS 4:24.41; 2 Jacob Gardner UTAS 4:26.14; 3 Felix Meyer OVA 4:30.78

2000m Steeplechase (.76m) 1 Lachlan Fox UTAS 6:39.34; 2 Felix Meyer OVA 6:57.70

High Jump: 1 Thomas Watters NL 1.75m Pole Vault: 1 Nathan Hippel ES 2.40m

Long Jump: 1 Nathaniel Sulzberger UTAS 6.25m w:2.5

Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Thomas Watters NL 38.57m; 2 Nathan Hippel ES 32.47m

Javelin Throw 700g: 1 Nathan Hippel ES 29.68m



#### **MEN – UNDER 15:**

100m: (w: -1.0) 1 Benjamin Korotki UTAS 11.77; 2 Jackson Vukic NS 11.78; 3 Rowan Allen NEW 12.32 200m: (w: -0.7) 1 Benjamin Korotki UTAS 23.68; 2 Jackson Vukic NS 23.93; 3 Rowan Allen NEW 24.89

400m: 1 Benjamin Korotki UTAS 53.51; 2 Rowan Allen NEW 57.11; 3 Leo Bailey NL 57.13

800m: 1 Luke Palmer ES 2:08.89; 2 Koby Hovington NEW 2:33.82 1500m: 1 Luke Palmer ES 4:18.70; 2 Noah Proposch NS 4:52.40

100mH (10 x .84m): (w: -0.7) 1 Blake Doyle OVA 17.92

200mH (10 x .76m): (w: -0.6) 1 Isaac Dixon ES 32.16; 2 Brendan Cook ES 34.44

4×100m Relay: 1 NEW (Colby Venn, Avery Thomas, Koby Hovington, Rowan Allen) 51.81; 2 ES (Brendan Cook,

Ashton Ford, Archie Dixon, Isaac Dixon) 64.55

4×200m Relay: 1 NEW (Avery Thomas, Koby Hovington, Jasper Kamphuis, Rowan Allen) 1:53.59

High Jump: 1 Koby Hovington NEW 1.50m

Long Jump: 1 Blake Doyle OVA 5.45m w:0.1; 2 Avery Thomas NEW 5.29m w:2.1

Triple Jump: 1 Blake Doyle OVA 12.38m w:-1.2; 2 Hunter Thorpe OVA 12.00m w:-2.1; 3 Avery Thomas NEW 11.88m

w:-1.7

Shot Put 4kg: 1 Avery Thomas NEW 10.27m; 2 Koby Hovington NEW 8.45m Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Avery Thomas NEW 37.01m; 2 Koby Hovington NEW 28.42m Javelin Throw 700g: 1 Avery Thomas NEW 38.87m; 2 Koby Hovington NEW 24.36m

#### **MEN – UNDER 14:**

100m: (w: -1.0) 1 Isaac Dixon ES 13.48 200m: (w: -0.7) 1 Isaac Dixon ES 27.34

400m: 1 Isaac Dixon ES 61.59 1500m: 1 Ashton Ford ES 5:28.90

90m Hurdles (9 x .76m): (w: -0.2) 1 Isaac Dixon ES 15.61; 2 Brendan Cook ES 17.59

High Jump: 1 Brendan Cook ES 1.48m Long Jump: 1 Isaac Dixon ES 5.16m w:-0.4 Triple Jump: 1 Isaac Dixon ES 10.83m w:2.5 Discus Throw 1kg: 1 Isaac Dixon ES 27.31m

Javelin Throw 600g: 1 Jasper Kamphuis NEW 23.02m 3000m Race Walk: 1 Samuel Lindsay NEW 16:54.92



# **CLUB SHIELDS 2020 - 2021**

## **Hobart Harrier Cup:**

The winner of the Hobart Harrier Cup is determined annually by totalling the placings on a 3,2,1 basis in all Tasmanian men's open track and field championships – individual and relay, contested in that year.

The winner for 2020/21 was University of Tasmania AC. Top point scores were:

1	University of Tasmania AC	73pts
2	Sandy Bay HC	34pts
3=	North West AC	18pts
3=	Newstead Athletics	18pts

#### F Kohl Shield:

The winner of the F Kohl Shield is determined annually by totalling the placings on a 3,2,1 basis in all Tasmanian women's open track and field championships – individual and relay, contested in that year.

The winner for 2020/21 was North West AC. Top point scores were:

1	North West AC	42pts
2	University of Tasmania AC	40pts
3	Eastern Suburbs AC	35pts

#### **Blake Shield:**

The Blake Shield was again this season awarded to the club which scored the highest total points in events contested in the men's and women's open (5,4,3) and under 16 (3,2,1) age groups on the main weekends of the Tasmanian State Championships.

The winner for 2020/21 was University of Tasmania AC. Top point scores were:

1	University of Tasmania AC	161pts
2	Eastern Suburbs AC	115pts
3	North West AC	102pts

#### Statewide Interclub Shield:

The Statewide Interclub Shield was not contested in 2020/21.

[With thanks to Jarrod Gibson for compilation]



# **OFFICE BEARERS**

# TASMANIAN AMATEUR ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION

SEASON	PRESIDENT	CHAIRMAN	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1902/03	Sir Elliott Lewis		LA Wilkinson	WJ Gibson
1903/04	Sir Elliott Lewis		LA Wilkinson	WT Crick
1904/05	Sir Elliott Lewis		WJ Whelan/EA Brooke	
1905/06	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	WJ Gibson
1906/07	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1907/08	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1908/09	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1909/10	Sir Elliott Lewis	AB Howell	EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1910/11	Sir Elliott Lewis	AB Howell	EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1911/12	Sir Elliott Lewis	JJ Breen	EA Brooke	CH Elliott
1912/13	Sir Elliott Lewis	EA Brooke	JA Edwards	CH Elliott
1913/14	Sir Elliott Lewis	EA Brooke	JA Edwards	CH Elliott
1914/15	Justice H Nicholls		JA Edwards	CH Elliott/R Harley
1915/16*	Justice H Nicholls		JA Edwards	R Harley
1916/17*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	??
1917/18*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	??
1918/19*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	??
1919/20*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	??
1920/21	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	??
1921/22	Sir Herbert Nicholls	Lt Col CH Elliott	JA Edwards	Lt Col CH Elliott
1922/23	Sir Herbert Nicholls	Lt Col CH Elliott	JA Edwards	Lt Col CH Elliott
1923/24	Sir Herbert Nicholls	JJ Breen	JA Edwards	HH Parker
1924/25	Sir Herbert Nicholls	AB Howell	HH Parker	JA Edwards/RB Leitch
1925/26	Sir Herbert Nicholls	TC Allen	KM McGann	RB Leitch
1926/27	Sir Herbert Nicholls	G Crosby Gilmore	RB Leitch	R Darcey/MLI Round
1927/28	Sir Herbert Nicholls	G Crosby Gilmore	MLI Round	R Darcey
1928/29	Sir Herbert Nicholls	AB Howell	MLI Round	R Darcey
1929/30	Sir Herbert Nicholls	AB Howell	MLI Round	R Darcey
1930/31	Sir Herbert Nicholls	Captain F Jelley	MLI Round	R Darcey
1931/32	Sir Herbert Nicholls		MLI Round	R Darcey
1932/33	WH Clemes	F Hart/CJ Searl	CH Harvey	R Darcey/OK Colman
1933/34	WH Clemes	CJ Searl	CH Harvey/GA Walker	OK Colman
1934/35	WH Clemes	NG Hutton	W Crosby/ML Round	OK Colman
1935/36	WH Clemes	NG Hutton	MLI Round	OK Colman
1936/37	WH Clemes	FA Rose	MLI Round	RA Wise
1937/38	WH Clemes	AF Preshaw/FA Rose	RB Finlay	RA Wise
1938/39	WH Clemes	TJ Hallam	DF Gee	W Langworthy
1939/40	WH Clemes	TJ Hallam	DF Gee/FC Morrell	W Langworthy/FC Morrell
1940/41	WH Clemes		FC Morrell	FC Morrell
1944/45		TJ Hallam	FC Morrell	
1945/46	NG Hutton	FA Rose	FC Morrell	FC Morrell



1946/47	NG Hutton	NG Hutton/JA Morriss	NJ Ruddock	L Pedder/J Dovey
1947/48	NG Hutton	JA Morriss	NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus
1948/49	NG Hutton	JA Morriss	NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus

	PRESIDENT/CHAIRMAN	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1949/50	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus
1950/51	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus/ NJ Ruddock
1951/52	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1952/53	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1953/54	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1954/55	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1955/56	EW Barwick	PG Hadlow	PG Hadlow
1956/57	NG Hutton	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1957/58	NG Hutton	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1958/59	NG Hutton	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1959/60	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1960/61	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1961/62	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1962/63	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1963/64	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1964/65	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1965/66	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1966/67	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1967/68	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1968/69	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1969/70	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1970/71	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1971/72	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1972/73	EW Barwick	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1973/74	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1974/75	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1975/76	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1976/77	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1977/78	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1978/79	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1979/80	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1980/81	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock



# TASMANIAN WOMEN'S AMATEUR ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION

	PRESIDENT/CHAIRMAN	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1935/36	E Griffiths/E Darling	Ruby Dean/I Walker	Mrs GB Scott
1936/37	E Darling/Lady Lewis	I Walker/G Gosling	Mrs GB Scott
1937/38	Mrs JH Geappen	G Gosling	l Walker
1938/39	E	G Gosling	M
1950/51*	Mrs J Wilson	M Triffitt	Mr K Galbraith
1951/52**	J Freeman	M Triffitt	Mr K Galbraith
1952/53	J Freeman	M Triffitt	Mr J Robertson
1953/54	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	B Cashman
1954/55	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	B Norton
1955/56	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	B Norton
1956/57	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Smith
1957/58	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1958/59	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1959/60	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1960/61	Lady Vera Park	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1961/62	Lady Vera Park	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1962/63	Lady Vera Park	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1963/64	Lady Vera Park	M (Triffitt) Ebzery	D Frawley
1964/65	Alderman Mabel Millar	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1965/66	Alderman Mabel Millar	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1966/67	Dame Mabel Miller	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1967/68	P Mickleborough	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1968/69	P Mickleborough	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1969/70	D Claxton	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1970/71	D Claxton	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1971/72	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1972/73	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1973/74	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1974/75	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1975/76	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1976/77	L Jepson	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1977/78	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
1978/79	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
1979/80	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
1980/81	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley

<sup>\*</sup> Steering Committee formed in June

<sup>\*\*</sup> Association re-formed December 1951



# **AMATEUR ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION OF TASMANIA**

	PRESIDENT	<b>EXEC DIRECTOR</b>	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1981	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1981/82	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1982/83	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1983/84	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1984/85	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1985/86	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock

# ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION OF TASMANIA

1986/87	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1987/88	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1988/89	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock

# **ATHLETICS TASMANIA**

	PRESIDENT	EXECUTIVE OFFICER	FINANCE DIRECTOR
1989/90	K McNamara	NJ Ruddock AM/A Rider	NJ Ruddock AM
1990/91	K McNamara	NJ Ruddock AM	NJ Ruddock AM
1991/92	A Willis	NJ Ruddock AM	NJ Ruddock AM
1992/93	W Fletcher	NJ Ruddock AM	NJ Ruddock AM
1993/94	W Fletcher	KP Oakey	NJ Ruddock AM
1994/95	W Fletcher/T Dwyer	KP Oakey	NJ Ruddock AM
1995/96	T Dwyer	KP Oakey	NJ Ruddock AM
1996/97	T Dwyer	KP Oakley/PG.Scammell	NJ Ruddock AM
1997/98	T Dwyer	PG Scammell	NJ Ruddock AM/MA Bruens
1998/99	T Dwyer	PG Scammell/M Bell	MA Bruens/R Barnes
1999/00	T Dwyer/T Mahoney	M Bell	R Barnes/J Langford
2000/01	T Mahoney	M Bell/G Jablonski	J Langford
2001/02	T Mahoney	G Jablonski	J Langford
2002/03	T Mahoney	G Jablonski	J Langford
2003/04	B Roe	G Jablonski	J Langford
2004/05	B Roe	G Jablonski	J Langford
2005/06	B Roe	G Jablonski (to 28.10.05)	J Langford
2006/07	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2007/08	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2008/09	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2009/10	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2010/11	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2011/12	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2012/13	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2013/14	B Roe/M Gunson	B Roe	S Foster/P Taranto
2014/15	M Gunson	B Roe/G Steele (from 31.03.15)	P Taranto
2015/16	M Gunson	G Steele	P Taranto
2016/17	M Gunson/S Miller	G Steele	P Taranto (until 17.09.16)
2017/18	S Miller	G Steele	
2018/19	S Miller	G Steele	
2019/20	S Miller/A Eiszele	G Steele	
2020/21	D Thomas	G Steele / G Turnor (from 11.08.20)	R Best (from 09.01.21)



# ATHLETES AND TEAMS PLACED IN AUSTRALIAN CHAMPIONSHIPS 2020 – 21

#### **AUSTRALIAN OPEN CHAMPIONSHIPS**

 Deon Kenzie
 NWAC
 1500m
 Men Para
 1
 4.03.46

 Stewart McSweyn
 UTAS
 1500m
 Men
 2
 3.34.55

#### **AUSTRALIAN OUT OF STADIUM CHAMPIONSHIPS**

NONE CONTESTED

#### **AUSTRALIAN JUNIOR AND AGE CHAMPIONSHIPS**

Caleb Kirkpatrick	UTAS	Hammer Throw	U18 Men	1	63.27m
Luke Palmer	ESAC	3000m	U15 Men	1	9.13.71
Abbie Butler	NEW	2000m Steeplechase	U18 Women	1	7.10.46
Chelsea Scolyer	NWAC	100m	U16 Women	1	12.05 (0.2)
Jessica Smith	NSAC	2000m Steeplechase	U15 Women	1	7.07.88
Arielle Cannell	ESAC	Hammer Throw	U15 Women	1	44.11m
Arielle Cannell	ESAC	Hammer Throw	U14 Women	1	48.57m
Benjamin Korotki	UTAS	400m	U15 Men	2	52.33
Blake Doyle	OVA	Triple Jump	U15 Men	2	12.009 (2.4)
Samuel Lindsay	NEW	3000m Race Walk	U14 Men	2	15.23.15
Ella Atkins	OVA	2000m Steeplechase	U17 Women	2	6.51.74
Zoe Laurenson	UTAS	Pole Vault	U17 Women	2	3.40m
Mikayla Ireland	NSAC	2000m Steeplechase	U16 Women	2	7.07.75
Alexander Kwa	SBHC	2000m Steeplechase	U18 Men	3	6.00.05
Arielle Cannell	ESAC	Discus Throw	U14 Women	3	38.02m

#### **AUSTRALIAN ALL SCHOOLS CHAMPIONSHIPS**

#### NONE CONTESTED

Note: that in 2020-21 the Australian Cross Country, Mountain Running, Winter Race Walking, Road Running, Half Marathon and Marathon Championships as well as the Australian All Schools Track and Field Championships and Schools Nitro National Final were cancelled due to the COVID-19 Pandemic. Those championships that were contested were held after the national shutdown of sporting competitions.



# TASMANIAN HONOUR ROLL OF WOMEN

The Tasmanian Women's Amateur Athletic Association was inducted onto the Tasmanian Honour Roll of Women in March 2021. The Honour Roll acknowledges individuals and organisations who have made an outstanding contribution to Tasmania.

The TWAAA as an organisation has joined three members of the Tasmanian Athletics Family who have previously been inducted as individuals – Fay Denholm, Rosemary Coleman and Sandra Speers.

The TWAAA had a rocky start in the 1930s but when some determined women took up the cudgel again in 1951 it was a very different story. Prior to 1935, females wishing to participate in athletics had really only two options – compete in schoolgirls competition (the majority of events offered apart from short sprint races were traditionally novelty events) or to take part in meets under the auspices of the men's body – the Tasmanian AAA (where they were offered sprints without the novelty races).

But even with these restrictions Tasmania produced some fine female runners – most notably Edith Youl, trailblazer of the famous Symmons Plains sporting dynasty She won the hurdles at the National Games in 1932, before her career and life were tragically cut-short just weeks later from an infected boil. June Smith (Bowring), later TWAAA president, was nationally competitive but was unable to "officially" compete in the National Women's Championships because Tasmania did not have a women's association.

The TAAA encouraged women officials to form the TWAAA and affiliate with the Australian Women's AAU. This was achieved in 1935 but whilst it enabled Tasmanian women to compete nationally it did not succeed in receiving support locally. Educational authorities and many teachers, among others, were opposed to the promotion of track and field activities for young women.

Recruiting coaches and athletes proved difficult – many newspaper reports of the day reflecting the views of the time that sporting events which involved speed and strength were not for females.

Whilst some prominent Tasmanian women joined the executive their influence did not prove strong enough and after just two full seasons, the TWAAA was in recess. Formalised athletics outside schools competitions (which were considered to be very patriotic) virtually ceased until 1946. Once competition resumed more females, teenage girls in particular, took up the sport but again under TAAA control.

But the War had changed attitudes and women were more welcome to engage in athletic pursuits. Numbers were greater than before so the TAAA encouraged a group of women, this time much younger, to try again.

The driving force was Mavis Triffitt (later Ebzery) who became TWAAA secretary upon reformation in 1951 retaining the role until 1981 when AT was formed. She drew around her women of influence (Lady Vera Park and Dame Mabel Miller served multiple terms as president) and committed volunteer administrators and officials (perhaps most notably Doreen Frawley who was TWAAA treasurer from 1958 on.



The TWAAA achieved its objectives and purposes absolutely and did so rapidly. Tasmanian women represented at national championships immediately and then continuously – almost always supported in their travel and accommodation costs and in uniforms (both competition and walking out) by the exceptional fund raising capacity of the association.

Clubs formed throughout the state with most early success on the north-west coast. By 1956 the TWAAA could claim the honour of producing Tasmania's first female Olympian – javelin thrower Heather Innes. Oddly, it took a little longer but eventually there was a first national junior champion (Sue Rush) and then a first national champion (Elaine Frawley).

The TWAAA was also required to host national championships and ensure adequate local representation. Consider the opportunity this provided for 17 year-old Launceston girl Rosemary Page (now Hirst), who lined up at the North Hobart oval in the 1960 Olympic Trials in a heat of the 100 yards - alongside Betty Cuthbert, Norma Croker, Shirley Strickland, and Judy Amoore – 13 Olympic medals eventually between them.

By the 1970s it was common place for Tasmanian women (led by Penny Gray Dunbabin and Jocelyn Millar Cubit) to be national champions and medallists. Tasmanian female technical officials were locally peers of their male counterparts - in stark contrast to other states. Appointments for the 1982 Commonwealth Games included four Tasmanian women.

When governments around the nation began encouraging and then requiring sports with separate men's and women's associations to form single entities, the TWAAA was ready, willing and able, come 1981, to take this step. It was in a strong financial position (better than the TAAA) and had many administrators set to accept positions in the new body. For this reason the transition was seamless – and immediately successful on and off the track.

Interestingly the TWAAA finances were so disproportionately better that the majority of those funds were placed in a Trust which after supporting female athletes to gain competition experience for many years made its final dispersals during 2021 to Athletics South, Northern Tasmanian Athletics and North West AC for the benefit of athletics throughout Tasmania.

For those vital 30 years from 1951 to 1981, the TWAAA ensured that athletics was available to thousands of Tasmanian women and girls. It provided the basic exposure to sport for many of its members to enjoy greater success in other disciplines.

Athletics Tasmania kindly hosted a table at the induction function for several of those who were active in TWAAA activities as administrators, officials and athletes.



# FINANCIAL REPORT

For the Year Ended 31 March 2021



# **BOARD'S REPORT 31 MARCH 2021**

Your Board members submit the financial report of the Association for the financial year ended 31 March 2021.

#### 1. General information

#### **Operations**

Athletics Tasmania Inc is the recognised governing body for athletics in Tasmania. As the State body, Athletics Tasmania Inc determines registration structures and sets fees on an annual basis. It is also responsible for the co-ordination of communications and development programs, government and intersport relations, the management of state championships and national events, state teams and selection.

#### **Significant Changes**

No significant change in the nature of these activities occurred during the year.

## 2. Business review - Operating Results

#### **Operating result**

The net surplus/(deficit) of the Association for the financial year amounted to \$(39,332) (2020: \$(12,997)).

#### 3. Other items

Significant Changes in State of Affairs

No significant changes in the Association's state of affairs occurred during the financial year.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Members of the Board:

Board Member: Damon Thomas - Chair

Board Member: Rohan Best - Treasurer

Dated this 16th day of July 2021



# Statement by Members of the Board

The Board has determined that the Association is not a reporting entity and that this special purpose financial report should be prepared in accordance with the accounting policies outlined in Note 1 to the financial statements.

In the opinion of the Board the financial report:

- 1. Presents a true and fair view of the financial position of Athletics Tasmania Inc as at 31 March 2021 and its performance for the year ended on that date.
- 2. At the date of this statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that Athletics Tasmania Inc will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

This statement is made in accordance with a resolution of the Board and is signed for and on behalf of the Board by:

Board Member: Damon Thomas - Chair

Board Member: Rohan Best - Treasurer

Dated this 16th day of July 2021



# **Statement of Comprehensive Income For the Year Ended 31 March 2021**

	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Income		
AT events	27,276	350,437
COVID-19 Government assistance	56,345	-
Grants and Funding	35,000	35,000
Interest	4,332	7,547
Office income	6,418	30,140
Paralympics Australia Grant	-	22,091
Program	34,106	27,364
Registration and affiliation fees	58,970	57,978
Sponsorship	_	1,500
Total Income	222,447	532,057
Less: Expenses		
AT events expense	23,464	270,521
Program	16,233	23,004
Depreciation	50,242	52,418
Grants to AT Branches	-	22,091
Office expenses	102,235	76,021
Salaries	55,028	80,655
Staff costs	10,750	12,727
Superannuation contributions	3,827	7,617
Total Expenses	261,779	545,054
	20.,	3.3,304
Net surplus/(deficit) for the year	(39,332)	(12,997)
Other comprehensive income	-	-
Total comprehensive income	(39,332)	(12,997)



# **Statement of Financial Position As At 31 March 2021**

	Note	2021 \$	2020 \$
ASSETS			
CURRENT ASSETS			
Cash and cash equivalents	2	561,641	488,528
Trade and other receivables	3	7,618	27,562
Prepayments	_	34,235	_
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	_	603,494	516,090
NON-CURRENT ASSETS			
Property, plant and equipment	4 _	186,335	236,577
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS	_	186,335	236,577
TOTAL ASSETS	_	789,829	752,667
LIABILITIES			
CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Trade and other payables	5	40,433	36,024
Employee benefits		(1,261)	8,844
Deferred grant income	_	125,840	43,650
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES	_	165,012	88,518
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	_	-	
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	_	-	
TOTAL LIABILITIES		165,012	88,518
NET ASSETS		624,817	664,149
	=		
EQUITY Reserves		50,000	50.000
Accumulated surpluses		50,000 574,817	50,000 614,149
	_	',	,
TOTAL EQUITY	=	624,817	664,149



# Statement of Changes in Equity For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

_	_		
n	n	24	
-	u	_	

2021			
	Accumulated		
	Surpluses	<b>General Reserves</b>	Total
	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 April 2020	614,149	50,000	664,149
Net surplus/(deficit) for the year	(39,332)	-	(39,332)
Balance at 31 March 2021	574,817	50,000	624,817
2020			
	Accumulated		
	Surpluses	General Reserves	Total
	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 April 2019	627,146	50,000	677,146
Net surplus/(deficit) for the year	(12,997)	-	(12,997)
Balance at 31 March 2020	614,149	50,000	664,149
		,	



### Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

#### 1 Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The financial report covers Athletics Tasmania Inc as an individual entity. Athletic Tasmania Inc is incorporated under the Associations Incorporation Act (Tas) 1964.

#### (a) Basis of Preparation

This financial report is a special purpose financial report prepared in order to satisfy the financial reporting requirements of the Associations Incorporation Act (Tas) 1964. The Board has determined that the not-for-profit Association is not a reporting entity. The Association is a not-for-profit entity for financial reporting purposes.

The Board has made no assessment and not intentionally applied the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards in the preparation of these Special Purpose Financial Statements.

The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis and is based on historic costs and does not take into account changing money values or, except where specifically stated, current valuations of non-current assets.

The following significant accounting policies, which are consistent with the previous period unless otherwise stated, have been adopted in the preparation of this financial report. The amounts represented have been rounded to the nearest dollar.

#### (b) Comparative Figures

Where appropriate, comparative figures have been adjusted to conform to changes in presentation for the current financial year.

#### (c) Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand, deposits held at call with banks, other short-term highly liquid investments.

#### (d) Trade and Other Receivables

The Association provides an allowance for losses on trade receivables based on a review of the current status of existing receivables and management's evaluation of periodic ageing of accounts.



# Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

#### (e) Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are carried at cost less, where applicable, any accumulated depreciation. The depreciable amount of all property, plant and equipment is depreciated over the useful lives of the assets to the Association commencing from the time the asset is held ready for use.

Buildings are recorded at cost, however the cost is essentially a leasehold improvement as it was built on the land owned by the Hobart City Council, which is leased back to the Association. An agreement is in place whereby \$20 per annum (GST inclusive) is paid on the land and the Association pays for upkeep of the building. The Association holds a 21 year lease on the building with Hobart City Council. The Lease expires on the 17th of December 2022.

The depreciation rates used for each class of depreciable assets are:

#### **Class of Fixed Asset**

Buildings 5%

Office Equipment 10% - 40%
Computer Equipment 40%
Plant and Equipment 10% - 30%
Timing System 30% - 40%

#### (f) Trade Payables

Trade and other payables are stated at cost, which approximates fair value due to the short term nature of these liabilities.

#### (g) Employee Benefits

Provision is made for the Association's liability for employee benefits arising from services rendered by employees to the end of the reporting period. Employee benefits have been measured at the amounts expected to be paid when the liability is settled.

Contributions made by the Association to an employee superannuation fund are charged as expenses when incurred.

#### (h) Income Tax

No provision for income tax has been raised as the Association self-assesses as being exempt from income tax under Div 50 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997.

#### (i) Goods and Services Tax (GST)

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Tax Office. In these circumstances the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense. Receivables and payables in the statement of assets and liabilities are shown inclusive of GST.



# Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

#### (j) Revenue and Other Income

Interest revenue is recognised over the period for which the funds are invested.

Revenue from the provision of services is recognised upon delivery of the service to the customers.

Grant revenue is recognised in the statement of comprehensive income when it is controlled. When there are conditions attached to the grant revenue relating to the use of those grants for specific purposes it is recognised in the statement of financial position as a liability until such conditions are met or services rendered.

All revenue is stated net of the amount of goods and services tax (GST).

#### (k) Government Grants

Government grants are recognised at fair value where there is reasonable grounds that the grant will be received and all grant conditions will be met. Grants relating to expense items are recognised as income over the periods necessary to match the grant to the cost they are compensating. Grants relating to assets are credited to deferred income at fair value over the expected useful life of the asset on a straight line basis.

#### (I) Critical Accounting Estimates and Judgments

The Board evaluate estimates and judgements incorporated into the financial statements based on historical knowledge and best available current information. Estimates assume a reasonable expectation of future events and are based on current trends and economic data, obtained both externally and within the Association, however as additional information is known then the actual results may differ from the estimates.

#### **Buildings**

The building is built on land owned by the Hobart City Council, which is leased back to the Association. The lease is for a period of 21 years expiring 17th December 2022. The building is depreciated over its estimated useful life of 20 years (which extends beyond current lease term). The Board do not consider that there are any indicators of impairment and has not performed a formal assessment of recoverability amount of the building.

#### 2 Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash on hand
Cash at bank
Short-term deposits

2021 \$	2020 \$
5,062	5,061
256,410	148,641
300,169	334,826
•	,
561,641	488,528



# Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

2021 2020 \$ \$ Trade receivables 10,618 30,56	52
Trade receivables 10,618 30,56	
Provision of doubtful debts (3,000) (3,000)	0)
4 Property, Plant and Equipment	
2021   2020   Note   \$   \$   \$   BUILDINGS	
Buildings At cost 1(e),1(l) 902,659 902,6 Accumulated depreciation (751,750) (706,	
Total buildings 150,909 195,9	07
PLANT AND EQUIPMENT	
Timing System       68,310       68,31         Accumulated depreciation       (66,129)       (64,8)	
Total timing system         2,181         3,411           Office equipment         3,411         3,411           At cost         18,353         18,353           At cost         18,353         18,353	
Accumulated depreciation (16,763) (16,38	
Total office equipment 1,590 1,968	<u> </u>
Computer equipment       20,991       20,995         Accumulated depreciation       (20,716)       (20,55)	
Total computer equipment 275 458	
Plant and equipment At cost 88,518 88,51 Accumulated depreciation (57,138) (53,6	
Total plant and equipment 31,380 34,83	
Total plant and equipment 35,426 40,67	
Total property, plant and equipment 186,335 236,5	577



# Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

5 Trade and Other Paya	bies
------------------------	------

,	2021 \$	2020 \$
Trade payables	33,630	24,258
GST payable	5,244	5,250
Superannuation payable	745 1	,864
PAYG withholding	814	4,652
	40,433	36,024
6 Commitments		
(a) Operating Lease Commitments		
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Minimum lease payments under noncancellable operating leases:		
- Lease no later than one year	20	20
- Lease between one year and two years	15	25
	35	45

#### (b) Capital Commitments

There are no other capital commitments as at 31 March 2021 (2020: \$Nil).

#### 7 Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets

There are no contingent liabilities and assets as at reporting date to be disclosed.

#### 8 Ecomomic Dependancy

The Association is reliant on the ongoing support of funding providers, sponsors & members to continue as a going concern.

#### 9 Subsequent Events

The Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic continues to impact both communities and businesses throughout the world including Australia and the community where the Association operates.. The scale, timing and duration of the potential impacts on the Association into the future is unknown, as are any future mitigating factors. The Board continue to closely monitor the impacts of COVID-19 and will respond as appropriate.

No other matters or circumstances have arisen since the end of the financial year which significantly affected or may significantly affect the operations of the Association, the results of those operations or the state of affairs of the Association in future financial years.



# Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year Ended 31 March 2021

#### **10 Association Details**

The registered office of the Association is: Athletics Tasmania Inc Upper Domain Road GLEBE TAS 7000



ABN 13 969 921 386 Level 1, 142-146 Elizabeth Street Hobart TAS 7000 Australia GPO Box 392 Hobart TAS 7001 Australia

Tel 03 6210 2525 Fax 03 6210 2524 www.crowe.com.au

## **Athletics Tasmania Inc**

Auditors' Independence Declaration Athletics Tasmania Inc

I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, during the year ended 31 March 2021, there have been:

- (i) no contraventions of the auditor independence requirements as set out in the Accounting Professional Ethical Pronouncements in relation to the audit; and
- (ii) no contraventions of any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

Cross Anto Antoli.

**Crowe Audit Australia** 

Alison Flakemore **Senior Partner** 

Hobart, Tasmania.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.



ABN 13 969 921 386 Level 1, 142-146 Elizabeth Street Hobart TAS 7000 Australia GPO Box 392 Hobart TAS 7001 Australia

Tel 03 6210 2525 Fax 03 6210 2524 www.crowe.com.au

## Athletics Tasmania Inc

#### Independent Audit Report to the Members of Athletics Tasmania Inc

#### **Qualified Opinion**

We have audited the financial report of Athletics Tasmania Inc (the Association), which comprises the statement of financial position as at 31 March 2021, the statement of comprehensive income, the statement of changes in equity for the year then ended, and notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies, and the statement by the member of Board.

In our opinion, except for the effects, if any, of the matters described in the Basis for Qualified Opinion paragraph, the accompanying financial report presents fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Association as at 31 March 2021, and of its financial performance for the year then ended in accordance with the accounting policies described in Note 1 to the financial statements and the Associations Incorporation Act (Tas) 1964.

#### **Basis for Qualified Opinion**

As is common for organisations of this type, it is not practical for Athletics Tasmania Inc to maintain effective system of internal control over revenue received from AT events, Program income, Office income, and Sponsorship until their entry into the accounting records. Accordingly, our audit in relation to these revenue accounts was limited to the amounts recorded.

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report section of our report. We are independent of the Association in accordance with the ethical requirements of the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Board's APES 110 Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the Code) that are relevant to our audit of the financial report in Australia. We have also fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

#### Emphasis of Matter - Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Distribution

We draw attention to Note 1 to the financial report, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial report has been prepared to assist Athletics Tasmania Inc to meet the requirements of the *Associations Incorporation Act (Tas) 1964.* As a result, the financial report may not be suitable for another purpose. Our opinion is not modified in respect of this matter.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

The title 'Partner' conveys that the person is a senior member within their respective division, and is among the group of persons who hold an equity interest (shareholder) in its parent entity, Findex Group Limited. The only professional service offering which is conducted by a partnership is the Crowe Australasia external audit division. All other professional services offered by Findex Group Limited are conducted by a privately owned organisation and/or its subsidiaries.

Findex (Aust) Pty Ltd, trading as Crowe Australasia is a member of Crowe Global, a Swiss verein. Each member firm of Crowe Global is a separate and independent legal entity. Findex (Aust) Pty Ltd and its affiliates are not responsible or liable for any acts or omissions of Crowe Global or any other member of Crowe Global. Crowe Global does not render any professional services and does not have an ownership or partnership interest in Findex (Aust) Pty Ltd. Services are provided by Crowe Audit Australia, an affiliate of Findex (Aust) Pty Ltd.

© 2020 Findex (Aust) Pty Ltd



ABN 13 969 921 386 Level 1, 142-146 Elizabeth Street Hobart TAS 7000 Australia GPO Box 392 Hobart TAS 7001 Australia

Tel 03 6210 2525 Fax 03 6210 2524 www.crowe.com.au

## Athletics Tasmania Inc

#### Independent Audit Report to the Members of Athletics Tasmania Inc

#### Other Information

The Board is responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the Board Report the year ended 31 March 2021, but does not include the financial report and our auditor's report thereon. Our opinion on the financial report does not cover the other information and accordingly we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial report, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial report or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

#### Responsibilities of the Board for the Financial Report

The Board is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial report and have determined that the basis of preparation described in Note 1 to the financial report is appropriate to meet the needs of the members in accordance with the financial reporting requirements of the applicable legislation and for such internal control as the Board determines is necessary to enable the preparation and fair presentation of a financial report that is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial report, the Board is responsible for assessing the Association's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters relating to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Board either intends to liquidate the Association or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Board is responsible for overseeing the Association's financial reporting process.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.



www.crowe.com.au

ABN 13 969 921 386 Level 1, 142-146 Elizabeth Street Hobart TAS 7000 Australia GPO Box 392 Hobart TAS 7001 Australia Tel 03 6210 2525 Fax 03 6210 2524

# **Athletics Tasmania Inc**

Independent Audit Report to the Members of Athletics Tasmania Inc

#### Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial report as a whole is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of this financial report.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial report, whether due to fraud or
  error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is
  sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material
  misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve
  collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that
  are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the
  effectiveness of the Association's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Board.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.



ABN 13 969 921 386 Level 1, 142-146 Elizabeth Street Hobart TAS 7000 Australia GPO Box 392 Hobart TAS 7001 Australia Tel. 03 6210 2525

Tel 03 6210 2525 Fax 03 6210 2524 www.crowe.com.au

## **Athletics Tasmania Inc**

Independent Audit Report to the Members of Athletics Tasmania Inc

- Conclude on the appropriateness of the Board's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Association's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial report or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Association to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial report, including the disclosures, and whether the financial report represents the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

We communicate with the Board regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during the audit.

**Crowe Audit Australia** 

Cross Ante Antoli.

Alison Flakemore **Senior Partner** 

Dated this 16th day of July 2021.

Hobart, Tasmania.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.



# ANNUAL REPORT

2020 - 2021

# **SPONSORS AND SUPPORTERS**

Athletics Tasmania would like to thank the following for their support:





























